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FORCED MIGRATION EST THE NEWLY INDE-
PENDENT STATES OF THE FORMER SOVIET
UNION

WEDNESDAY, MAY 22, 1996

House of Representatives,
Committee on International Relations,

Subcommittee on International Operations and Human
Rights,

Washington, DC
The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 2:50 p.m. in room

2172, Raybum House OfTice Building, Hon. Christopher H. Smith
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Mr. Smith. The subcommittee will come to order.

I want to, first of all, apologize to our distinguished witnesses
and guests for the lateness in convening this hearing. As you have
probably seen, we had three back-to-back votes.

The fall of the Soviet Union in 1991 was an historic, momentous
occasion. We Americans watched in rapt attention as the Berlin
Wall came down and the Iron Curtain parted. For us, the spectacle

brought with it a sense of triumph: The cold war was over, and we,
or more precisely our ideal of freedom, had won. It was the end of

an epic story of human oppression.

But the end of that story was the beginning of countless others.

Where there had been one Nation, there were suddenly a dozen.
And those countries were, and are, peopled not by Soviet citizens,

but by members of scores of distinct ethnic groups who speak well

over 100 different languages.
Sadly, many of those people no longer have countries they can

call home. The dismantling of the massive Soviet Empire has
brought massive dislocation, economic and otherwise, which prom-
ises to continue for the foreseeable future. Thanks in large part to

Soviet population management programs, tens of millions of people
live outside their countries of ethnic origin. Over 20 million ethnic
Russians live outside the Russian Federation, and more than 26
million non-Russians live in Russia.

In addition to lingering animosities over the forced Russification

of the former Soviet republics, the removal of an overarching Soviet

presence has allowed regional ethnic conflicts to resurface with in-

creased energy. There have been thousands of incidents of ethnic

violence over the past several years, and the possibility of worse,
more systemic violence is not beyond imagining.

(1)



Faced with such a situation, millions of people have done exactly

what you or I would do if our families' lives were threatened by
war or ethnic violence: They have fled from the danger.

The sheer scope of the human misery embodied in their forced

migrations is staggering. Approximately 1 million people have been
displaced by fighting between Armenia and Azerbaijan. Hundreds
of thousands of ethnic Georgians have been expelled from
Abkhazia. Fighting has displaced thousands in Moldova and in

Chechnya. And these examples are far from an exhaustive list;

forced migrations are occurring throughout many of the nations

that were formerly the Soviet republics. Large numbers of refugees

lack basic shelter and sanitation, and many still fear for their lives.

Nor has the fallout from the former Soviet Union been merely
ethnic and political. The Soviet Government also presided over

some of the worst man-made environmental catastrophes in his-

tory. We are all familiar with the Chernobyl nuclear disaster, and
just last night the House passed a resolution that I proposed, and
Mr. Gilman had been pushing as well, that called on the nations

of the world, especially the G-7, to do more not only to shut down
the Chernobyl nuclear reactor, but to provide substantial humani-
tarian aid for the population, especially the children.

But as the veil of Soviet secrecy has lifted somewhat, we have
learned more about the catastrophic nuclear pollution caused by
Soviet weapons manufacture and testing in Kazakhstan and the

Ural region. Thousands have succumbed to radiation-induced ill-

ness, and many families migrate to escape that poisoned earth and
the legacy of fear that inhabits it.

To American eyes, these human crises often seem distant and ob-

scure. Unlike the grand events associated with the fall of the So-

viet Empire and communism, they occur in regions with unfamiliar

names, they are caused by unfamiliar forces, and they plague unfa-

miliar peoples.

Because they do not provoke the same immediate concern as, for

example, the threat of nuclear proliferation that accompanied the

transfer of Soviet weapons into the hands of successor States, too

few people bother to learn about them, but we must. We have a
moral obligation to apprise ourselves of the plight of the men and
women of the Newly Independent States. It was not enough to de-

stroy what was bad about Soviet communism. We should also help

to encourage the responsible exercise of those countries' newfound
freedom.
The subcommittee has invited this distinguished panel of expert

witnesses to appear before us today for two reasons. First, we
would like the panel to educate us regarding the causes and the

extent of the forced migration occurring within the Newly Inde-

pendent States, so that we may be better able to understand the

nature of the problem. We are also interested in hearing such sug-

gestions as our witnesses may have about what we can do as a
Congress and as a U.S. Federal Government. What are the United
States and the international organizations doing to address forced

migration and the problems it creates, and what more should we
be doing into the future? We know the problem is multifaceted, and
it is complex, and have no doubt that it will defy simple resolution.



But the fact that progress may be difficult must not deter us from
doing what is right.

Mr. Smith. I would like to at this time invite the distinguished
chairman of the full International Relations Committee, Mr. Gil-

man, the gentleman from New York, to make an opening state-

ment.
Mr. Oilman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I welcome the oppor-

tunity of sitting in on the subcommittee as we get into a review of
forced migration in the Newly Independent States of the former So-
viet Union. I want to welcome our distinguished panelists before
our committee. We look forward to hearing your thoughts with re-

gard to the problems associated with this kind of forced migration.
When we talk about the former States of the Soviet Union, the

problem areas of Armenia, Azerbaijan, Abkhazia, Moldova,
Chechnya, just to mention a few of the areas that we are concerned
about, we recognize how significant these problems are. Just yes-
terday we had an opportunity at a meeting with the High Commis-
sioner of Refugees in the United Nations, Mrs. Ogata, and I was
astounded to hear we have 27 million refugees in the world that
that office is trying to help. That is an amazing number in what
is supposed to be a fairly peaceful world out there. So we look for-

ward to your testimony, and we welcome your views.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Smith. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to introduce our four panelists, and then ask them

to proceed.
Arthur Helton is director of Migration Programs at the Open So-

ciety Institute. He is also a professor of immigration and refugee
law at the New York University Law School. Mr. Helton has served
as chair of the Advisory Committee to the New York State Inter-

Agency Task Force on Immigration Affairs, and has published over
50 scholarly articles on the subject of immigration.

Blair Ruble is the director of the Kennan Institute for Advanced
Russian Studies at the Woodrow Wilson Center. Dr. Ruble pre-
viously worked at the Social Science Research Council in New York
City and the National Council for Soviet and East European Re-
search in Washington, DC. He is currently engaged in research, ex-

amining evolving urban patterns and urban management arrange-
ments in post-Soviet Russia.
Robert DeVecchi was elected president of the International Res-

cue Committee in 1992, after having served as its executive direc-

tor since 1985. From 1980 to 1985, Mr. DeVecchi managed all of
the International Rescue Committee's resettlement and relief oper-
ations as IRC's program director. A native of New York City, Mr.
DeVecchi is a graduate of Yale University and Harvard School of

Business Administration.
Finally, Erika Dailey is a research associate for Human Rights

Watch/Helsinki. Her regional specialty is Central Asia, Georgia and
the Russian Federation. Ms. Dailey is also the head of the Human
Rights Watch's Moscow office. Prior to joining Human Rights
Watch, Ms. Dailey worked for the Lawyers Committee for Human
Rights.
Mr. Smith. I would like to ask Mr. Helton, if you would, to begin.



STATEMENT OF ARTHUR C. HELTON, DIRECTOR OF
MIGRATION PROGRAMS, OPEN SOCIETY INSTITUTE

Mr. Helton. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the sub-

committee, for inviting me to testify today on issues pertaining to

forced migration in the Nev*iy Independent States of the former So-

viet Union. As you noted, I direct migration programs at the Open
Society Institute, an operating foundation with offices in New York
City and Budapest, and I am also a lawyer and teach immigration
and refugee law at the New York University School of Law. I will

lead our delegation to an international conference on these issues,

which is planned for the end of the month in Geneva.
One consequence of the profound and ongoing transformation of

society occurring in the 15 countries that have emerged or re-

emerged upon the dissolution of the former Soviet Union in 1991
is the increased movement of people, often across international bor-

ders, and sometimes under duress. As noted, these movements
have involved more than 9 million persons and constitute the larg-

est population displacement since the second world war.

Such movements also have taken place against the background
of a deepening economic and sociopolitical crisis in the region and
have far-reaching implications for the international community.
This is recognized to a large extent by the fact that some 50 gov-

ernments and two dozen international organizations are convening
in Geneva at the end of this month to formulate a strategy for

managing this population displacement.
Unfortunately, there has not been much international awareness

of the preparations for this Regional Conference on Refugees, Dis-

placed Persons and Other Forms of Involuntary Displacements in

the Countries of the Commonwealth of Independent States and
Neighboring Areas, as it is titled. The low profile, however, would
matter less if the conference promised to confront squarely the

problems associated with massive population flows and underlying
conflicts in the region, but the first indications are that the inter-

national community has set out on a rather unimaginative and
timid course of action in connection with the conference.

The official systems responsible for meeting the needs of refugees

and other displaced persons are embryonic, easily overwhelmed,
and, frankly, sometimes unsympathetic to the plight of such per-

sons in the region. A systematic effort by the international commu-
nity to set standards and implement mechanisms designed to man-
age this crisis effectively and humanely is sorely needed.

The Geneva Conference could be a vehicle to achieve this end,

but the program of action to be adopted at the conference has
evolved into a lofty statement of general objectives instead of an
undertaking of concrete projects or specific legal obligations rel-

evant to preventing the causes of forced movement. Strong commit-
ments to action are absent.

One particular problem in the conduct and preparation of the

conference concerns participation by nongovernmental organiza-

tions. Participation by NGO's, particularly those in the region, is

crucial. Such organizations are often closest to the situation of the

affected populations and could make valuable contributions toward
defining and meeting conference objectives. They are also uniquely

positioned to monitor the implementation of conference rec-



ommendations. NGrO's, including those in the region, have re-

quested repeatedly to be deeply involved in the preparations for the
conduct of the conference, including in connection with the drafting
of the final documents of the conference.
But consultations with NGO's have not been very far-reaching,

and early resistance to their participation, particularly by some
Western European Governments, has caused delays in adopting ac-

creditation criteria, leaving little time for NGO's even to apply for

observer status.

It is disappointing that NGO participation has been limited and
that the international community is thu3 missing a basic oppor-
tunity to contribute concretely to the development of the rule of law
and open societies in the region, presumably optimal strategies to

prevent the causes of forced migration in the future.

A successful conference could enhance the prospect for the ame-
lioration of coerced population movements, including provisions for

early warning, early humanitarian action, capacity building, con-
flict resolution, monitoring, and nurturing a concerned independent
sector. But given the current direction and scope of the conference,
many of these objectives may simply not be addressed in a mean-
ingful way, at least prior to the followup phase of the conference.
But if this endeavor is to have any real consequence later, serious
commitments by governments and a strong framework for imple-
mentation will be necessary, including aggressive monitoring by
nongovernmental organizations.
The U.S. Government position on the question has been limited

largely to the work of the Bureau of Population, Refugees and Mi-
gration of the Department of State. There has been little or no in-

volvement by the regional bureau, despite the obvious security di-

mensions of migration-related issues, nor by the Agency for Inter-

national Development, despite AID's ongoing program to strength-
en the capacity of local NGO's in the region, at least a nominal con-

ference objective.

For fiscal year 1996, for example, AID requested $159 million for

the Newly Independent States, including $33 million for democracy
initiatives, which also comprise NGrO capacity-building. Until very
recently, however, U.S. senior foreign policy officials were not even
aware of the conference.

In terms of what the United States can do, and indeed what this

subcommittee can do, we would urge that you promote a full high-
level and immediate engagement on the issue by the foreign policy

bureaucracy. Specifically, we suggest that the National Security
Council organize a deputies' committee or other formal mechanism
to make appropriate decisions regarding conference followup and
commitments to projects identified as priorities at the conference.
The conference could present important opportunities to manage

population movements, enhance stability and the rule of law, and
encourage open societies in the region, all for an exceedingly mod-
est investment by the United States. Such an approach, we believe,

would epitomize the kinds of new approaches to managing foreign

policy in a transitional period of diminishing resources. Thank you.
Mr. Smith. Thank you very much for your fine testimony and

your recommendations which will be taken very, very seriously.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Helton appears in the appendix.]



Mr. Smith. Dr. Ruble.

STATEMENT OF BLAIR A. RUBLE, DIRECTOR, THE KENNAN IN-

STITUTE FOR ADVANCED STUDIES, THE WOODROW WILSON
INTERNATIONAL CENTER
Dr. Ruble. Thank you very much.
I would like to begin by thanking the members of the subcommit-

tee for giving me this opportunity to express my views. The subject

of population displacement and human population movement and
forced migration in the former Soviet Union is both important, and
it is a subject that is fraught with human drama, a human drama
which is all too often overlooked and obscured by distance and com-
plexity when we look at it from here. So I applaud the subcommit-
tee members for having chosen to bring this subject to the atten-

tion of all of us here in the United States. I think it is a very wor-

thy undertaking.
I have submitted a written statement which has been made

available, and therefore, rather than repeat what I say in the state-

ment, I simply want to make three points in the limited time avail-

able to me. Before doing so, I would like to acknowledge the assist-

ance of Joseph Dresen of our staff in helping me prepare the writ-

ten testimony.
The first point I want to make is that the issue of forced migra-

tion and the forced displacement of populations in the territory of

the former Soviet Union, post-Soviet space, is an important one.

We are talking about extensive movement of people. But it is also

important to remember that it is taking place against a backdrop
of other forms of migration which potentially magnify the desta-

bilizing effects of having populations disrupted and uprooted in this

way.
Specifically, there is economic migration; migration patterns that

are shaped in part by economic considerations and the harsh mate-
rial realities of life in the former Soviet Union. We haven't seen a

great deal of economic migration yet, but given the downturn in the

economies of the region, one could expect that we could see more
extensive population movements for economic reasons.

The chairman, Mr. Smith, has already alluded to environmental
migration, and here we already have seen the displacement of hun-
dreds of thousands of people. Certainly Chernobyl is a very dra-

matic event, but it is only the third or fourth major nuclear catas-

trophe in Soviet history. When you begin to talk about industrial

pollution and other forms of pollution, there is great potential for

uprooting populations; therefore, there is considerable displacement
that is taking place in addition to the forced migration that we are

discussing here. And that is an important factor to keep in mind,
because it again amplifies the destabilizing effects of the movement
of people who are compelled to flee violations of human rights, as

well as communal violence, civil war and war.

So we are talking about a situation in which hundreds of thou-

sands, perhaps millions of people are being forced to move for one
reason or another, and therefore, we are looking at a situation

which threatens to destabilize a number of governments in the

former Soviet Union. Therefore, I believe we need to pay some at-

tention to it.



Now, the second point I want to make is that while we should
be careful not to overstate the immediate threat to American na-
tional interests, we should not underestimate the long-term disrup-

tion to American interests that can arise from the kinds of forced

population migrations that we are talking about. We in Washing-
ton prefer to view the forced migration of previously unknown, im-
poverished peoples on the other side of the world as somehow a set

of problems that can remain self-contained. I wish that that were
the case, but I am very skeptical that episodes of civil strife that
are prompting migration in Central Asia, that are destroying lives

and communities, really are going to remain self-contained. Indeed,
already we have seen ways in which these disruptive elements are

putting strains on the evolution of States in the region and are un-
dermining the prospects for democracy and benign outcomes of

post-Soviet transition.

I think it is important to remember in this regard that when we
are talking about the former Soviet Union, we are talking about a
territory that abuts three areas in which we have very direct inter-

ests: the Middle East, Europe, and East Asia. Moreover, several of

the disruptions that have been the focus of the work of Mr. Helton
are in areas where there are oil transportation routes and oil re-

serves. So there is a direct impact on American national interests.

So my second point really is that we can't afford to simply turn
our back and say that we really can't help the people who are being
forced to move, that they are far away, and we don't have the re-

sources. We are talking about a long-term problem that we need
to become engaged in finding a solution for.

The third point is that one of the more distressing aspects of the
behavior of the States in the region has been their capacity to

mouth statements that seem to uphold international norms of be-

havior, while acting in a manner which undercuts those very norms
of international behavior. The problem is that we are seeing a de-

valuing of commitments to international norms of behavior on the

part of governments in the region, especially when it comes to the
area of forced migration. I think that that devaluation again has
long-term, negative consequences for the United States.

So without being alarmist, I would like to point to this issue as

one which we need to pay attention to, because of the potential

long-term erosion of our own interests. I would point to the upcom-
ing conference of the UNHCR in Geneva as a mechanism through
which the U.S. Government can begin to become involved in a mod-
est, low-key manner, but one which enables us to be sure to restate

our own commitment to the humane treatment of refugees. And I

would join with Mr. Helton in urging that long-term mechanisms
to follow up following the conference be developed.

I assume that the Administration has been thinking about this.

I would hesitate to suggest that it should be an NSC mechanism
or something focused in the Department of State, but the main
point I want to make is that over the long term, we cannot ignore

these issues. Therefore, we need to develop ways of keeping it on
our own agenda as we move into the future.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Ruble appears in the appendix.]
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Mr. Oilman. Mr. Chairman, I regret I am being called to another
meeting, but I would just like to make a few comments for the

record.
I must state that some of us are concerned about Russian inten-

tions with regard to the other States of the former Soviet Union,
and I would hope that all of us would be cautious to make certain

that our desire to provide humanitarian assistance to the victims

of ethnic conflict or discrimination does not serve the goals of those

in Moscow who resent their loss of empire.
I note in particular some statements made by high-level Russian

officials claiming the right of the Russian military to come to the

defense of the human rights of ethnic Russians in neighboring
States.

We also note the continuing campaign by some Russian officials

to obtain dual citizenship for ethnic Russians in countries like

Ukraine, and Russian efforts to reintegrate States like Ukraine
and Belarus under the CIS organization.

Who, also, can overlook the indications that Russia has at times
encouraged ethnic conflicts in neighboring States like Georgia to

promote its geopolitical goals?

I think we all want to promote human rights in all of these na-
tions and to try to be of help, but let's make certain, however, not
to encourage imperialism by Russians or by anyone else.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for allowing me to make that state-

ment. I will try to return as soon as my meeting is over.

Mr. Smith. Thank you very much, Mr. Oilman.
Mr. Smith. I would like to ask Mr. DeVecchi, if you would, to

proceed. Just let me say that all of your statements in their en-

tirety will be made a part of the record.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT P. DeVECCHI, PRESmENT,
INTERNATIONAL RESCUE COMMITTEE

Mr. DeVecchi. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I will sum-
marize my statement, and make the full text available for the com-
mittee.

I speak as the head of the International Rescue Committee,
which is an organization that has been devoted to working with
and assisting refugees for over 63 years. Our work with the former
Soviet Union has, frankly, for the last 50 years been one of assist-

ing those who have been able to flee that country and seek asylum
and freedom in the West. It has only been in the last 5 years that
our efforts have been directed toward trying to create a civil society

by making a modest contribution to change and the installation of

democratic values in that society.

There are an estimated 2 million refugees in Russia today. That
is a staggering figure in and of itself, but in point of fact, there are

as many as 65 million people in Russia and the Newly Independent
States who live outside their national homelands. Of these, 25 mil-

lion Russians live in former republics such as the Ukraine,
Tajikistan, Kazakhstan, the Baltic States and so on. So the dimen-
sions of the problem that we are discussing here today are enor-

mous. It is indeed a time bomb.
To date, more than 2 million Russians and russophone nationals,

such as Tartars, have had to abandon their homes and attempt to



resettle in the disarray of post-Soviet Russia. They often have no
place to stay, no way to find work in the collapsing Russian econ-
omy. Technically they are termed "forced migrants '. Russian ana-
lysts estimate that as many as 25 million Russian speakers will be
attempting to return to Russia in the near future from the new re-

publics. This represents the largest potential migration, forced or
otherwise, in Europe since the Second World War.

In order to manage these massive numbers, Russia has begun to

assemble legal frameworks to address the issues of refugees where
none previously existed. However, they lack the resources and the
training and the skills to mount more than a template of a resettle-

ment program for their own people.
The IRC first began its operations in Russia by reaching out to

those who would have, if they had been given the opportunity, been
refugees from the Soviet Union. By that I mean the survivors of
the Gulag, those who had been freed or had been released from the
Gulag and found themselves living in near penniless conditions in

Moscow, often with modest or no pensions, and very little access
to medical treatment and to medications. By working with the Me-
morial Society and a group called Compassion which included vol-

unteer doctors and nurses, we were able to establish contact with
hundreds of families of elderly Gulag survivors.
There are two lessons that we have learned from this modest

program, in addition to the good that it has been able to do. One
is that the needs in the former Soviet Union are absolutely enor-
mous; and second, that there is a reservoir of good and decent and
hard-working people who are willing to form the nucleus of a vol-

unteer community within that society, although it has not had a
history of volunteerism at least for the past 75 years.
Over the past several years, the IRC has also become involved

in assisting internally displaced persons and victims of civil conflict

in Georgia, Azerbaijan, Chechnya and in Tajikistan. In my testi-

mony I give some details about these programs, but let me just
conclude by saying again, that our experience has shown that an
investment in the training and development of indigenous non-
governmental organization and social service organization staff

within the former Soviet Union would, in my view, be money well
spent in trying to keep the lid on, or trying to keep under control,

the potential time bomb of this massive explosion of refugees which
loom just ahead unless more is done.

I share Arthur Helton's sentiments entirely about the inadequate
preparation that the United States has made for this conference in

Geneva. This conference had been requested really by Russian au-
thorities themselves. It was one of their initiatives, and I think
there will be—unless there is an effort at followup—an inevitable
feeling of letdown on behalf of those in Russia itself for whom we
should be giving the maximum assistance and aid, those who are
trulv seeking to build a civil society.

Tnank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Smith. Mr. DeVecchi, thank you very much for your testi-

mony.
[Tne prepared statement of Mr. DeVecchi appears in the appen-

dix.]

Mr. Smith. Ms. Dailey, if you would proceed.
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STATEMENT OF ERIKA DAILEY, RESEARCH ASSOCIATE,
HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH/HELSINKI

Ms. Dailey, Thank you, Mr. Chairman, distinguished colleagues.

On behalf of Human Rights Watch, I would like to thank you for

the opportunity to address the subcommittee. We warmly welcome
today's hearing and the seriousness it demonstrates about the U.S.
Government's concern over the alarmingly destabilizing migration
trends witnessed today in many of the countries of the Common-
wealth of Independent States.

As my colleagues have noted, the CIS is currently experiencing
the greatest population shifts since World War II. In the late

1980's, previously rigid and centralized government control relaxed,

and weapons became more readily available, leading to the out-

break of some 10 armed conflicts or other eruptions of sustained,

organized violence that have lasted anywhere from several weeks
to 8 years. Today, none of these conflicts has been fully resolved.

Some of them, notably in Russia's southern republic of Chechnya,
rage on. Economic collapse and the violations of human rights,

principally ethnic discrimination, have forced hundreds of thou-

sands of other CIS residents to flee their homes within their own
countries and across international borders. Waves of asylum seek-

ers from non-CIS countries, such as Afghanistan, Ethiopia, China
and Iran, have added to the mass displacement and overwhelmed
local resources. These shifts clearly have serious implications for

the international community, including the United States, as well

as for the victims themselves.
Since 1992, Human Rights Watch has documented and pub-

licized violations of international humanitarian law and violations

of civil and political rights in most of the CIS countries. It has also

monitored all of the major armed conflicts in the region. We will

be releasing a report summarizing our documentation of this abuse
against refugees on May 30th, in time for the opening of the con-

ference in Geneva. Our organization views human rights monitor-
ing and reporting as a critical way to help prevent the violence and
persecution that causes forced displacement as well as to evaluate
the safety of government protection for individuals attempting to

return to their homes.
As a human rights organization, we have limited our work on mi-

gration issues in the CIS to investigating violations against only

those groups that are protected under international law, namely
the refugees and internally displaced persons. Therefore, I will not

comment today about individuals who have been forced to migrate
because of economic hardship, the so-called economic migrants,
among others.

Based on field investigations in Armenia, Azerbaijan, Georgia,

the Russian Federation and Tajikistan, we find some overarching
problems for refugees and internally displaced persons which we
wish to bring to the attention of the subcommittee. The overwhelm-
ing conclusion is that there is an enormous gap between percep-

tions of refugees and internally displaced persons under inter-

national law and how they are perceived in the CIS. They should
be protected. In the CIS, however, all too often they are equated
with criminals and thus must be "punished".
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The clear undercurrent in refugee-related problems in the CIS is

discrimination on the basis of ethnicity or regional origin. Ethnic
Armenians have cleansed the Nagorno-Karabakh enclave of all eth-

nic Azeris; Abkhazian authorities, with Russian backing, have
forced almost all ethnic Georgians from Abkhazia; Chechens are
deported from points of refuge in southern Russia. In Russia, in

particular, many asylum seekers are turned away from immigra-
tion offices without even being allowed to fill in a claim form, be-

cause people of color are told they don't have a chance of receiving
permission to settle in Russia.
Some of the problems are humanitarian. Antipersonnel land

mines in civilian areas in Moldova, Abkhazia, Chechnya and else-

where make safe repatriation there impossible. In adciition, as we
all know from the news coverage of the barbarities committed in

Chechnya, Russian soldiers are responsible for deliberately
targeting fleeing refugees. Human Rights Watch has documented
that Russian helicopters have circled over groups of women and
children in flight, returning again and again to strafe them until

they all fall, even though the gunmen can see plainly that they are
civilians.

Some of the problems are legal. Only four of the CIS countries
have ratified the U.N. Convention Relating to the Status of Refu-
gees, and in general legal protections for these people are at best
in flux, and at worst, not enforced. Even ratification, however, does
not erase the reality that CIS governments are clearly far from
being able to live up to these commitments.

Perhaps the most troubling problems are the instances of overt
hostility toward or attacks on refugees and internally displaced
persons by host governments, the very governments that should be
offering them protection. The Russian Federation, for example, is

notorious for practicing refoulement. It has deported scores of new
arrivals at international airports almost as soon as they get off the
plane, without question of access to an asylum review process; the
Government of Uzbekistan has likewise deported Afghan refugees

without allowing them to file an asylum claim, despite the fact that
they return to a country still in the grips of a devastating civil war.
The Russian Government also uses the byzantine and flagrantly

illegal residence permit, or "propiska" in Russian, system as a
weapon to impede "undesirable" newcomers from settling. Indeed,
having a residence permit is the operating principle for granting
refugee status in Russia, rather than a determination of the legit-

imacy of fear of persecution and repatriation. Individuals found in

violation are subject to heavy fines—in some regions as much as
500 times the minimum monthly wage—beatings and deportations.
The Russian authorities have also resorted to a terrorizing and

brutal police crackdown in Moscow and other major reception cen-

ters against people of color, and many of them are refugees and
asylum seekers. In the famous words of Russian human rights ac-

tivist Sergei Kovalev, "It is easier to catch blacks than to catch

criminals."

According to scores of testimonies collected by our organization,

Moscow police conduct regular sweeps in refugee hotels and dor-

mitories and in marketplaces where many refugees and asylum
seekers gather. The police capture individuals found without resi-
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dence permits—the permits, remember, are themselves illegal

—

beat them with clubs, herd them into waiting buses, and gas or

shock them with electric cattle prods. They may shake them down
for whatever money they have in their pockets and release them
without charges. This is repeated to varying degrees of intensity on

a regular basis.

As individuals without legal status, the victims have no reason-

able legal recourse. The abuser and the source of primary legal

remedy are one and the same. Without legal resource, many keep
themselves under de facto house arrest, and others ultimately leave

Moscow, clearly the unspoken goal of the campaign.
In conclusion, I would like to say that the failure of peace nego-

tiations or political agreements to make safe repatriation possible

and lack of real legal protections accorded to refugees and asylum
seekers have created a fluid and uncertain situation for the region's

displaced, and current prospects for full and safe repatriation are

bleak.

Affected CIS governments are visibly cooling on guidance from
the international community because they have realized that fund-

ing is not forthcoming. Likewise, the international community is

cooling on its role in the CIS migration issues because it wants to

send a message that responsibility for providing adequate protec-

tion to refugees and asylum seekers rests on the shoulders of the

CIS countries themselves, and that they prefer that refugees stay

within CIS boundaries.
In the middle of this tug-of-war, the United States, which has

supported efforts such as the CIS Migration Conference set to take
place in Geneva later this month, should use its influence to speed
a badly needed reform process in the CIS. We call on the U.S. Gov-
ernment to take the lead in forcefully condemning the violations of

the laws of war that have caused so much population displacement
and prevented so many from returning for fear of discrimination

and violent retribution. We encourage you in particular to speak
out against the ethnic or regional hostility that fuel these viola-

tions. The United States should closely monitor the compliance of

the affected CIS governments with their obligations under human
rights and humanitarian law to protect refugees and internally dis-

placed persons, and should use compliance with these obligations

as a condition for extending nonhumanitarian assistance to violator

countries.

Finally, on a most basic level, the United States can play a pow-
erful positive role by supporting efforts to clear land mines from
areas in the CIS from which populations have been forced to flee,

and to administer victim assistance programs.
Thank you for your attention and for the opportunity to address

you.
Mr. Smith. Thank you very much, Ms. Dailey, for your testi-

mony.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Dailey appears in the appendix.]

Mr. Smith. I would just note that there is another vote underway
on the floor. I will begin the questioning, and then our chief coun-

sel and staff director will take over for a few moments, and then

I will return. My understanding is some of the other members of

the subcommittee will be coming along as well to continue the
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questioning, so we don't have to interrupt again. I think it is im-
portant to keep this moving.
Mv first question is really to the entire panel, and anyone who

would like to may respond. In addition to the large number of non-
Russians residing in Russia, we have also heard about the large
number of ethnic Russians living outside of Russia, and I referred
to that in my opening statement on the Newly Independent States
and the Baltics.

Do you perceive any genuine desire by Russia to have those eth-
nic Russians return to Russia; or do you believe that Russia's
pledge to, "protect Russian ethnicity in other States" is intended to

preempt such a mass return; or is there something else going on?
I will never forget as a member of the Commission on Security

and Cooperation in Europe, we traveled in 1991, in February, to be
with President Landsbergis after some 17 people were mowed down
in Vilnius. The pretense then was the protection of the ethnic Rus-
sian minority in Lithuania; and it seems to me that is a built-in

pretense when you have large numbers of ethnic Russians in var-
ious independent States.

What is the game here on the part of the Russian Government,
Mr. Helton?
Mr. Helton. Maybe if I could start.

There is no doubt that there are substantial movements of both
ethnic Russians and Russian-speaking people from the so-called
"near abroad" back to the Russian Federation. The numbers have
not been as dramatic as predicted in terms, particularly, of the Bal-
tic States, although the Russian authorities predict much larger
numbers as it relates to Central Asia over the next 2 years.

Fundamentally, there is little or no capacity on the part of the
responsible institutions or authorities within the Russian Federa-
tion to receive and actually assist such returning individuals, who
ultimately are entitled to Russian citizenship, if they do not accept
Russian citizenship before emigrating.

Interestingly enough, the Baltics have always been somewhat
wary of this conference process. They are participating at this

point, although they are still watching carefully the way in which
the conference document evolves, taking into account their under-
standable concerns about Russian hegemony and the politicization

of the issue for foreign policy purposes. Notwithstanding that, is-

sues concerning citizenship and statelessness have largely been
eliminated in terms of operational work in the conference process,
which we consider unfortunate inasmuch as we think those issues
have to be addressed squarely, not only in the Baltics, but in the
region more generally.

Mr. Smith. Dr. Ruble.
Dr. Ruble. Just to add a few additional observations, I think the

nature of the game is not so much to return Russians to Russia,
but to return Russia to the area in which Russians live. And clear-

ly, some of the statements made by various prominent political fig-

ures in Russia who are running for office at the moment suggest
that fundamentally, rather than what at least members of the
Communist party and other political figures want, is not so much
that Russians living in Baltic republics and the other Independent
States of the former Soviet Union return to Russia. I think, as Mr.

26-275 - 96 - 2
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Helton pointed out, the Russian Federation Government really

doesn't have the capacity to absorb returning Russians. But there

is a strong sense that where Russian speakers live is Russia, and
therefore, I think that there is often a not-so-disguised imperial

program underlying many of these statements. Certainly, the vote

about reestablishing the former Soviet Union on a "voluntary

basis" that was taken in the State Duma should give us all pause.

On the other hand, I think the behavior of many Russians, par-

ticularly in the Ukraine and the Baltic Republic, suggested that

they may not share the interest of Russian Federation politicians

in being reunited with Russia. But clearly this is a problem we
need to be concerned about.
Mr. Smith. Mr. DeVecchi.
Mr. DeVecchi. I would concur with Dr. Rubles's statement al-

most entirely.

Ms. Dailey. As would I. I think you pointed to a very important
ambivalence in their policy, and I think it can't really be reconciled.

The only thing I want to add is that I think it is quite astonish-

ing the degree of cynicism that is attached to this policy. For exam-
ple, when there were documented cases of ethnic discrimination

against ethnic Russians in the Baltic countries that you alluded to,

the Russian Prime Ministry was quick to call them instances of

genocide; whereas the Russian Government will still not acknowl-

edge, in fact doesn't even begin to acknowledge, the genuine acts

of ethnically based violence that it is committing itself in places

like Chechnya.
Mr. Smith. Mr. Helton, let me ask you on the issue of providing

assistance to the refugees: in Azerbaijan, as you know, there was
an effort made by Congressman Wilson, which I strongly sup-

ported, to try to help the people. A refugee is a refugee is a refugee

in my book, no matter where he hails from or ends up ultimately

in his travels. And yet the Freedom Support Act of 1992 prevents
Azerbaijan from accepting any U.S. aid because of the blockade of

Armenia.
What do you think we ought to be doing to try to alleviate this

situation even further, to help these victims?
Mr. Helton. In principle, while it is clear that there might even

be exceptions under the Freedom Support Act relating to humani-
tarian assistance, in practice those exceptions are not fully opera-

tive because of distinctions and, if you will, discrimination drawn
in connection with assistance as it relates to Armenia and Azer-

baijan.

One of the strengths of an international conference process is the

establishment of a framework to provide assistance sensitive to the

needs of the individuals in question. And to the extent any govern-

ment distorts its assistance program by introducing limitations

which are not based on humanitarian considerations in the provi-

sion of aid, it does a disservice to those truly in need.

Mr. Smith. Yes, Mr. DeVecchi.
Mr. DeVecchi. Mr. Chairman, representing an agency that is ac-

tually working in Azerbaijan with the refugees, I couldn't concur
more with Mr. Helton. The Freedom Support Act severely restricts

our ability to provide very, very basic life-saving humanitarian as-

sistance to innocent civilians, and it should be lifted forthwith.
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Mr. Smith. Thank you for that clear statement.
Let me just ask Mr. Grover Joseph Rees, our chief counsel and

staff director, if he would continue. I will return.
Mr. Rees. I would like to ask each of the witnesses to assess the

performance of the U.S. agencies that are or ought to be involved
in addressing the problem of forced migration in this region, par-
ticularly with respect to preparation for the upcoming conference,
but also generally. What agencies are involved; what agencies
should be involved; and how are they doing?
Mr. Helton. The lead for the U.S. Government on conference

preparations has been undertaken by the Bureau of Population,
Refugees and Migration of the Department of State. The work has
been undertaken at the working level, and it has been useful. In-

deed, the United States, as it turns out, is the principal supporter
of this conference preparations process, funding upwards of one-
quarter of the $2 million that will be required to organize and con-
duct this conference.
However, there has been little or no involvement by the regional

bureau, presumably reflecting an inability to identify what we
would consider to be the clear security dimensions of the migration-
related issues, as articulated, among others, bv Dr. Ruble, nor sur-
prisingly by the Agency for International Development.
AID very specifically has programmed in its democracy-related

initiatives the strengthening of local nongovernmental organiza-
tions. Some useful work has been done in that connection, but none
relating to nongovernmental organizations that seek to address mi-
gration-related issues. It is our view that the conference process
provides an opportunity for strengthening civil society and encour-
aging and enhancing the rule of law in the region, and an AID ef-

fort specifically designed to address nongovernmental organiza-
tions, both international and local, concerning migration-related is-

sues would be quite useful and should be encouraged.
Mr. Rees. Are there other answers from the panel?
Dr. Ruble. I would concur with much of Mr. Helton's statements.

I would add simply one additional observation, which perhaps will

sound somewhat harsh. But one does have the impression that this

is an issue that the U.S. Government doesn't want to face up to;

that it highlights the difficulties of democracy-building in the
former Soviet Union. It complicates, as we have heard, the Russian
Federation Government, and President Yeltsin, as one of the lead-
ing human violators of human rights, it creates a rather com-
plicated set of relationships for the U.S. Government, and it be-
comes a bit of an embarrassment. Unfortunately, I think despite
the efforts of a number of people within the State Department,
within the offices Mr. Helton has alluded to, the overall impression
one gets, and I suspect the Russians have gotten this impression,
is that these issues don't matter to the U.S. Government. I think
that is unfortunate.
Mr. Rees. Mr. DeVecchi.
Mr. DeVecchl Again, speaking from the perspective of an oper-

ational organization in the area, I think both the Department of

State, the Bureau for Refugee Programs, and AID have made some-
what half-hearted efforts toward addressing some of these prob-
lems, but the mechanism that has been used with a good deal of
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success, I believe, has been to designate an American PVO or non-

governmental organization to be the recipient of what we call an
"umbrella grant". That organization in turn, subcontracts with the

other organizations to perform actual program services.

In the work we are doing in Moscow, for example, we are respon-

sible to World Learning, a sister NGK), which administers a wider
and vaster program. Our work in Georgia and Azerbaijan is sub-

contracted through an umbrella grant with a sister agency, the

Save the Children Federation. This, in a sense, gives AID a kind
of—I guess you would call it almost a "cutout" as far as direct re-

sponsibility. They can give grant money to one agency, but this

does diminish the direct link between that government entity and
those organizations delivering the services.

I am not saying this very well, but I think

Mr. Rees. Well, isn't that good?
Mr. DeVecchi. It can be good, but it also can lead to a feeling

of distancing from direct involvement in the outcomes of a pro-

gram.
Mr. Rees. Ms. Dailey.

Ms. Dailey. I would merely concur with what my colleagues

have said. I think they said it quite well.

Mr. Rees. Mr. Helton, in your statement you say that the partici-

pation of nongovernmental organizations in the conference has
been controversial, largely because of the opposition of some Euro-
pean States. I believe that was your statement.
Mr. Helton. Yes.
Mr. Rees. Why do they object? Who is it that is objecting, and

why do they object to NGO participation, and what is the appro-

priate response for us to make?
Mr. Helton. I have to say that I regard the general climate

among the international institutions and governments based large-

ly in Geneva which directed the conference preparations as vaguely

hostile to NGO participation generally, and certainly more specifi-

cally hostile to NGO participation from the region.

As it turns out, the United States was a forceful advocate for

NGO participation, including NGO's from the region. As it also

turned out, the Russian Federation raised a strong voice favoring

NGO participation.

There were governments, however, within the European Union
that were particularly concerned about involving NGO's in what
they regarded as an exclusively governmental process. While it is

hard to say definitely what motivated which particular representa-

tive in that set of discussions, it became quite clear over time that

some of the European Union States were simply concerned that

there might be established precedents and norms in this process

which they may not be able to live up to themselves in terms of

protecting and assisting asylum seekers in Europe today.

So for that reason, there has been a palpable antagonism to NGO
participation. NGO's were involved only episodically in terms of the

drafting of the final document of the conference, which is largely

drafted at this point in time, having been accepted at a preparatory

conference in Minsk earlier this month.
In that sense, NGO's are being largely relegated to the ceremony

of the conference itself and promised more latitude in the followup
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phase, where the organizers reaHzed it would be necessary to draw
up on NGO experience, not only international NGO's, but local

NGO's in the region.

Some of the organizers, as it turned out, were simply under the
impression that there were no NGO's working in the region; that
international NGO's had a limited role to play; that there were no
local NGO's, despite the good efforts of groups such as World
Learning and others working to build NGO capacity in the region
over the past several years.
To some extent, therefore, the conference may be a useful exer-

cise for the organizers. I hope it will be. It could focus the impor-
tance of ensuring a direct and concrete and a specific role for

NGO's in the followup phase. The United States has taken the lead
in principle on this question, and in terms of ensuring a fully en-
gaged, comprehensive bureaucratic effort within the Administra-
tion, this should be, and could be, a very high priority of the Ad-
ministration.

Mr. Rees. Ms. Dailey, in your testimony you mentioned some ter-

rible things happening in Russia to refugees. To what extent is

there complicity on the part of the central government, where, as
you know, these things are even being done by police officers?

There is the phenomenon around the world of the rogue police
officer or the rogue regional authority who does this sort of thing.
To what extent is this a reflection of official Russian Government
policy? To what extent is it something that they simply are unwill-
ing or unable to control?

Ms. Dailey. That is a very good question. We address this by
giving specific examples of why it is clearly a result of government
policy in a section of a report that we issued in September 1995,
whicn I would be happy to present to the subcommittee. In brief,

I can give a couple of examples why that seems to be the case.

First of all, because both at the Federal level and at the local

level, legislative acts have been adopted which not only do not re-

peal laws which violate refugee and IDP rights, but quite the con-
trary, they make them more restrictive. Most specifically, and most
egregiously, is the example of the residence^ permit system, which
clearly discriminates against newcomers, overwhelmingly refugees
and internally displaced persons.
Another example would be the fact that the crackdown against

refugees in Russia, for example, in the large urban centers almost
invariably escalates dramatically when there is some spotlight fo-

cused on the capital. For example, the raids on the refugee hotels
escalated clearly on the eve of the VE celebrations and immediately
after, for example, the hostage crisis in Budennovsk.
So again, it is the principle of equating these newcomers, particu-

larly people of color, with criminality. And unfortunately that has
become enshrined in a lot of the laws that have been passed rough-
ly since 1992.
Mr. Rees. I have another question for you, Ms. Dailey. The land

mines. Our government recently, the President himself, announced
that he was scaling down what had been a comprehensive objection
on the part of the U.S. Government to land mines. To what extent
is that going to make more complicated the effort that you advocate
to help eliminate land mines in the region?
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Ms. Dailey. Well, clearly, it would be in contradiction to the spir-

it, which dictates that land mines should neither be used nor con-

doned. Our concern in the context of refugee and internally dis-

placed person rights in the CIS is that these people cannot return

with any degree of safety until the land mines are removed, and
I think it is a challenge really to the U.S. Government, and to the
President specifically, to take a firm stand on a humanitarian basis

in addition to a legal basis that antipersonnel land mines cannot
be tolerated.
Mr. Rees. So does that mean we have to change our policy, or

is there room, is there daylight between the kinds of land mines
that we think are all right and the kind that we need to get rid

of?

Ms. Dailey. I would want to refer you to some of my colleagues

who deal specifically with land mines. It is a complicated issue, and
I think there is room for a nuanced approach, but I think first and
foremost there must be a principled position taken by the United
States against land mines.
Mr. Rees. Mr. DeVecchi.
Mr. DeVecchi. I see no daylight whatsoever as one who has to

deal with land mines on a daily basis in Cambodia and Afghani-
stan and Bosnia and in the CIS; as one who has an employee who
left a leg in Somalia, and another woman who left both her legs

in Rwanda. I see no daylight whatsoever.
Mr. Rees. With the indulgence of the chairman, I will ask one

more question before he resumes, because a statement that you
made, Mr. Helton, a minute ago about the followup raises the ques-
tion. If each of you could state succinctly the specific things that

you think the U.S. Grovernment ought to be doing as followup to

the conference, it would be helpful for the subcommittee, I am sure.

Mr. Helton. Well, if I could begin, I think that the United
States should ensure within its own foreign policy bureaucracy that

there is a mechanism that will take the framework for action and
any program of action that comes out of the conference and finds

ways to decide whether and at what levels the United States will

make financial or other kinds of commitments to address the prior-

ities identified in this conference process. This should concern par-

ticularly ensuring the direct and immediate involvement of non-
governmental organizations in conference followup, which would in-

clude not only international nongovernmental organizations, but
those that are emerging or working currently in the region, and en-

couraging attention to issues that are related to migration, refu-

gees, et cetera.

I think that the United States has demonstrated an interest in

pursuing such matters at least as reflected in the work of the Bu-
reau of Population, Refugees and Migration of the Department of

State, but it is not reflected necessarily in any other offices or bu-

reaus within the Department or certainly the Agency for Inter-

national Development. That is why we initially made the rec-

ommendation that programs relating to conference followup be ad-

dressed at the National Security Council.

Dr. Ruble. I would concur with the notion that it is important

to have some corner of the foreign policy bureaucracy given the

task of following up, and that this become part of the portfolio of
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their operations over the medium-term future. Whether it should
be in the Department of State or the NSC it is not my place to

make that suggestion; but I think that it is important that some-
body in the foreign policy bureaucracy have the responsibility for

being sure that this issue is not ignored, and that that same office,

wherever it might be, also have responsibility for liaison with non-
governmental organizations working in the field.

Mr. DeVecchi. I would concur with my colleagues and add two
Eoints: First, to recognize that this conference is an initiative of
oth the U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees and the Inter-

national Organization for Migration, lOM, which has been very ac-

tive in the CIS. I think we stand to benefit from working closely,

in particular with lOM, which has a great deal of experience in the
movement of populations and return of talent programs and so on.

I think it just makes good sense to have active followup.
Second, I also think it makes good sense to connect funding

sources, such as AID or the State Department's Bureau for Popu-
lation, Refugees and Migration, with the growing and fledgling
NGO movement within the former Soviet Union, within the CIS.
That is the kind of investment that will pay off in the long run
much more than material aid will.

Ms. Dailey. I would again concur. I would add only I think that
in the short-term followup to the conference it is essential to take
a firm position of condemnation of the fact that any attempts to in-

stitutionalize mechanisms for followup, for action, for accountabil-
ity on the part of both the affected CIS governments and the inter-

national community, that those attempts were completely thwart-
ed; that in previous drafts of the conference document there were
attempts to outline specific programs of action; and that in the lat-

est document they are entirely absent. In other words, there was
a complete concession on the political level to making the con-
ference go smoothly without any hope for immediate followup, and
I think that it would send an extremely important message in the
short term if the United States would speak out against that.

In the longer term, I think it would be extremely beneficial for

the United States to try to raise the profile of refugee issues in its

ongoing dialog with the pertinent governments. Certainly elements
of it have already come up in the human rights dialog, but it needs
a tremendous amount more attention.

I would suggest that particular emphasis be given to accountabil-
ity for war crimes to the extent that that has an immediate impact
on displacement, as well as to the issue of refoulement, which is

practiced in Russia, and in Uzbekistan to a lesser degree; and I

would also respectfully recommend to the United States that it use
its leverage to push the European partners on this, because while
they have been formally involved in these issues, they need to be
urged to take a much more strong position, a principled position on
human rights, and to assume greater responsibility for the con-
sequences of the CIS Governments' failure to take responsibility
themselves.
Mr. Smith. I wonder if anyone on the panel could tell us about

who will be heading the U.S. delegation. You know, in Beijing, Mrs.
Clinton was the very prominent head of that delegation. At Cairo,

it was Vice President Gore and Under Secretary for Global Affairs
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Tim Wirth, who was also in Beijing. Is this being led by a high

level figure?

Mr. Helton. Not that high a level. We understand that the dele-

gation will be headed by Phyllis Oakley, who heads the Bureau for

Population, Refugees and Migration at the Department of State. I

think in and of itself that simply reflects the fact that the Bureau,
frankly, has taken the lead on the issue, but it has not been able

to build a consensus or momentum, if you will, within the Depart-

ment or at AID to engage on the question.

Just to emphasize the point, the reason that we suggest that an
effort be undertaken at the National Security Council, it is difficult

for one bureau at the State Department to tell another to show up
at a meeting. A colleague at the Department working on this ques-

tion said, "We call and they don't come." AID has simply not been
engaged on this question, and I think there has to be a bureau-

cratic mechanism that ensures comprehensive engagement in the

conference followup phase.

Mr. DeVecchi. Mr. Chairman, if I may, I am distressed that

there is no congressional representation on the delegation. I think

after 50 years of cold war, when we have an opportunity to begin

to help this enormous portion of the globe and these hundreds of

millions of people, to approach it in such a timid fashion is missing

a big opportunity.

Mr. Smith. I think your point is very well taken, and I think it

is something that we need to be looking at from our point of view,

to see if something might be done on that.

In Tajikistan where there are substantial numbers of repatriated

refugees, I understand that UNHCR has begun phasing out its pro-

tection programs. Do you have any idea about how this will affect

the refugee community, whether the gradual reduction of aid will

result in an increased threat of violence to repatriated refugees?

Ms. Dailey.

Ms. Dailey. I am very glad that you made this point. It is a real-

ly shocking action on the part of the UNHCR. The UNHCR has,

to its great credit, I think, extended itself in important ways in the

monitoring of the refugee situation in the CIS. It has taken on a

lot of problems of the internally displaced, and it has taken on a

lot more of a protection role.

But its record is clearly spotty, and I think one of the most egre-

gious examples of its own abuse of refugees is, albeit in the inter-

ests of repatriation, which it always sees as the optimal goal, is co-

ercing refugees to return to areas which the refugees themselves

believe are dangerous, and I hope that condemnation of that will

feature in the U.S. Government's comments to the UNHCR and en-

courage them to cease this practice immediately.

Mr. Smith. I can assure you it has been an issue that I have
raised with Mrs. Ogata and certainly everyone else with whom I

have had contact with, it seems, we raised this issue in private

talks and publicly in fora like this, that rather than resettlement,

or rather than the absolute protection of refugees, repatriation

seems to be the goal in almost every instance. So I appreciate you
raising that again.

Yes, Mr. DeVecchi.
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Mr. DeVecchi. Mr. Chairman, if I may, working operationally on
the ground in Tajikistan, we share these concerns. Our staff there
report a great deal of tension, increased tension, from repatriation
that is less than voluntary. One of our great fears is that in an era
of diminishing resources and diminishing capabilities, the UNHCR
and others might find themselves in the position of wanting to re-

patriate, declare victory, and get out quickly, this is a cause of

great concern to us.

Mr. Smith. I appreciate that. You know, I would just ask, when-
ever you come across that kind of pattern or even isolated inci-

dents, if you could let this subcommittee know, because it becomes
very useful in our dialogs with UNHCR as well as with the PRM,
because very often they speak with one voice as if repatriotism has
been declared. Probably the most recent one of many notorious ex-

amples has been the comprehensive plan of action in which they
continue to deny that there is any kind of force being exerted. And
that it is "voluntary," and these people are signing up in droves.
Meanwhile, we know that is not the case.

Let me just ask a couple of final questions and then thank you
for your testimony today.

Ms. Dailey, you talked in terms of economic and ethnic regional
factors leading to the migration. Have antisemitic, anti-Christian,
anti-Muslim factors entered into this as well, or is that part of the
more ethnic, you know, MO?
Ms. Dailey. I wouldn't be able to comment on antisemitism. Our

organization has not done any extensive research on that, so I real-

ly wouldn't be able to comment.
Certainly there has been a certain amount of religious antag-

onism; for example, in the war on Nagorno-Karabakh. I think what
we are seeing on a much broader level, though, is ethnic discrimi-
nation. That seems to be a broader—again, we are speaking very
crudely.

There are obviously important exceptions, but I think really the
overarching problem is fundamentally persecution and discrimina-
tion on the basis of ethnicity, and also on regional origin, which is

particularly a problem in Tajikistan. They are all nominally Mus-
lims, albeit of different denominations.

I think the issue there is really not religion, it is ideology, and
it is also regional antagonisms.
Mr. Smith. Let me just ask about the internal residence permits

that you mentioned earlier: What should the United States be
doing with regard to that? Any of you who want to may speak to

that.

Ms. Dailey. I think the U.S. Government can play a critical role

in asking that Russia, for example, which appears to be the most
egregious user or enforcer of residence restrictions, cease doing so

immediately.
There was an important landmark decision in October 1991 in

which the functional equivalent of the Supreme Court ordered that
the residence permit system be repealed because it was
anticonstitutional. Unfortunately, not only has that repeal not gone
into force, but quite the contrary, on the Federal level and on the
local level, additional legislation has been passed that further re-
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stricts the ability of people to live where they choose, as is their

right.

So I think it would be enormously beneficial to have the United
States speak out forcefully against this and use the abuse that ref-

ugees and internally displaced people have faced as a result of the
continued enforcement of the propiska system as an important case
study.
Mr. Smith. Mr. Helton.
Mr. Helton. I was just going to add that one of the forums avail-

able to the United States for this purpose will be the followup
mechanisms that evolve from this conference process. The freedom
of choice of residence will be recognized in general terms in the
final conference document, and there is no reason why the United
States and others concerned about compliance with adherence to

the basic principles that are established in the conference process
could not scrupulously monitor and assert those, and even condi-

tion compliance in terms of financial and other forms of assistance.

We note again that this will be an opportunity for influencing
practice and the adherence to principle in the region. We want to

ensure that the United States and the other governments, along
with nongovernmental organizations, have a full opportunity to uti-

lize the process for these purposes.
Dr. Ruble. I simply wanted to add that this is one of several in-

stances in which we have seen officials of the Russian Federation
Government proclaim their adherence to international standards
while both the Federation Government and local officials are busy
violating the very obligations that the senior Russian officials are
proclaiming are in effect.

We have the judicial system that was mentioned—decision that
was mentioned, and this is a pattern that we see. I think it is one
that is increasingly troublesome. And rather than simply be timid
about upsetting the Russian electorate or upsetting President
Yeltsin at this rather delicate moment—it is a delicate moment,
but we won't really get very far down the road in our relationship
with Russia if we hide behind our concern for the future of Russian
democracy and deny violations by that same democratic Russian
Government of basic human rights.

I think this is an area which is clear-cut. We see practices at the
regional and local level that are in clear violation not only of inter-

national standards, but also Russian law, and I think we shouldn't

be shy about pointing it out.

Mr. Smith. Let me just ask one final question. What is your as-

sessment of the Russian Federal Migration Service? How does it

stack up? Is it good? Is it in need of reform? Russia's official news
agency announced, as you may know, on May 17th that the Federal
Migration Service has registered over 1 million refugees and dis-

placed persons from CIS countries. Most are from Kazakhstan and
Uzbekistan, but the report says that immigration of Russian-speak-
ers from the Baltic States is, "relatively small despite their griev-

ances about discrimination".

Does this mean in your view that we should discount Moscow's
complaints about the discrimination in the Baltics? Are those com-
plaints real, or are they just a political ploy to retain Russian influ-

ence and control in the Baltic region?
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Mr. Helton. Taking your last question first, there, of course,

should always be careful monitoring of discrimination, particularly

founded in language policy in the Baltic States. This is so whether
or not those forms of discrimination inspire migration, and in most
instances recently they have not.

More generally, the Federal Migration Service of the Russian
Federation is a young organization. We have an Immigration and
Naturalization Service that is well over 100 years old. The Federal
Migration Service, of course, was established in 1993. Notwith-
standing that, it is wholly incapable of discharging the responsibil-

ities that it currently is given under the law of the Russian Federa-
tion, which will only increase over time. There clearly is a need for

capacity building, not only of nongovernmental organizations, but
of governmental institutions as well in the region.

Dr. Ruble. Yes. I think the issue of the capacity of agencies of

the Russian Federation Government is a serious one. There are
many Russian Federation agencies that have been given assign-

ments and responsibility which they have absolutely no ability to

fulfill, and I think one would hope that the Federal Migration Serv-

ice be given the resources to improve its performance. But I would
would be very skeptical of claims about what they have been able

to accomplish thus far.

Also, so far as the Russians living in the Baltic, I think we need
to recognize that notions of group and collective rights in the Baltic

are somewhat at odds with our own belief in individual rights. I

think we shouldn't be shy about stating areas where we are in dis-

agreement with the Baltic States, and I think we should monitor
the situation. But at this point, the record from the Baltic actually

seems to be on balance a rather more happy one than one would
have expected, and I would not place a great deal of credibility in

the claims of the Russian Government.
Mr. DeVecchl In my statement, Mr. Chairman, FMS is "chron-

ically under-resourced and is plagued with serious operational dif-

ficulties." That is in quotation marks, and the quote comes from
Arthur Helton.

Ms. Dailey. I would agree, certainly, that it is beleaguered and
grossly underfunded; however, I would take the criticism a giant

step further and add merely that on the basis of dealing with refu-

gees who have been trying to be processed through the FMS for

years, it is critical to note that the FMS is itself a violator of refu-

gee protection principles. And I say this not lightly.

The accusations are serious. Some of them I mentioned earlier,

that people of color are routinely turned away at the door; that the

operating principle is not definitions that are accepted under inter-

national law, such as fear of persecution. Often, those issues are

not even raised. The operating principle is skin color, the operating
principle is a place of origin, and the operating principle is the like-

lihood of the applicant being able to obtain a residence permit.

In addition to that, there are also unconfirmed, and I think prob-

ably unconfirmable, reports, but ones that we take seriously be-

cause they come in in such numbers, of gross corruption in the

FMS of refugees or rather asylum seekers who essentially have
money extorted from them by ostensible protection officers; that
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the protection officers literally will not process applicants unless

they receive up to several thousand dollars in bribes.

So I would strongly recommend that, again, the United States

make its criticism of this plain, and that in extending any help

—

and I fully acknowledge that they are wildly underfunded—I would
strongly encourage the United States not to extend assistance out-

right, but in kind; for example, through desperately needed train-

ing in the principles of international refugee law.

Mr. Smith. Thank you.
I do have one final question. Sorry to keep you so late.

Sergei Kovalev—I could be mispronouncing his name—sat here
and testified before the Commission on Security and Cooperation in

Europe, which I also chair, just a couple of months ago. He said

that, in his view, especially in light of the elections of the Duma

—

which went obviously toward communism, dictatorship, and totali-

tarianism—the end of democracy could be happening right before

our very eyes; democracy could be over by June. It was a very

strong statement, and certainly woke all of us up, especially coming
from a source such as he represents.

How do you think the election, if it goes away from Yeltsin on

June 16th, will affect this whole issue of forced migration and refu-

gees? Do you have any sense of where this new government would
be coming down on this issue?

Dr. Ruble. If I can perhaps begin a response, I think we do need
to recognize that democracy in Russia is a very fragile flower. It

is a very rare flower. We are dealing in a series of developments
that are, to some extent, historically unprecedented, although there

are usable pasts, as some people like to put it, for Russians to draw
on to create a democratic State.

I think the situation is very fragile, and it is not only from the
Communists that the threat to democracy comes. Certainly many
Russians believe that President Yeltsin is equally capable of trying

to remain in power even if he doesn't win an election, and that will

confront us with very difficult problems.

So I think you are correct to be aware and awake, because we
could be confronted with some very, very difficult choices in the

months ahead.
Regarding Mr. Zyuganov and the Communist party, certainly

their public statements must give us reason for pause. When you
asked about antisemitism, I recall the recent statement by Mr.
Zyuganov that he is in favor of fostering religious groups on the

territory of the Russian Federation; that they have historical roots

in Russian Federation territory and place spiritual values above
material values: Orthodoxy, Islam and Buddhism.

Well, Judaism also has long historical roots in the territory of the

Russian Federation, and I think anybody listening to that state-

ment, given the long history of the Russian an ti Semitic thought,

must be concerned about what would happen to Russian Jews if a
Communist Government were to come to power. Certainly the

statements about Russians living in neighboring States should give

us pause.
One can talk about the fact that a Zyuganov Government might

not have the capacity to rebuild the Soviet Union, but certainly the

Communist party has not been shy about stating its preference for
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rebuilding the Soviet Union. These are all areas where I hope, if

the Communists come to power in Russia, that I am proven wrong.
But given everything that we have seen from their statements and
their past performance, we should be very concerned about what is

going to happen.
Mr. Helton. It seems to me that the election could be one ele-

ment among others that might result in a more closed society, a
more inward-looking society, a society more antagonistic in terms
of respect of international principles and adherence to international
norms. That is why we regard the conference as potentially a help-
ful mechanism through which to encourage particularly nongovern-
mental activities, as well as the strengthening and growth of civil

society, and the enhancement of the rule of law as it relates to

these rather marginalized populations of dislocated persons.
The problem, of course, is that while some among those who have

been engaged on the governmental side, including within the Rus-
sian Federation, do see some opportunities in the conference proc-

ess, by no means is there consensus. That is one of the reasons why
the final document of the conference has evolved into a lofty, non-
binding set of principles and vague directions relating to work and
intervention by the international community. A very well-mon-
itored and serious followup effort will be necessary if there are to

be benefits gained from this process, and to counteract what seems
to be antagonistic trends.
Mr. Smith. I want to thank our very distinguished witnesses for

their informative and enlightening words today. This record will be
made widely available to other Members of Congress and will help
us make, I think, more informed decisions and, hopefully, will bet-

ter enable us to exercise our oversight functions with the executive
branch, especially as they relate to the PRM.
So I want to tnank you for your very, very good testimony, and

again, I apologize for all of the delays today. Without further ado,
this hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 4:20 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned to re-

convene subject to the call of the Chair.

J
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Introduction

Thank you. Chairman Smith and members of the Subcommittee, for inviting me to

testily today on issues pertaining to forced migration in the newly independent states of the

former Soviet Union.

I am Arthur C. Helton. I direct Migration Programs at the Open Society Institute, an

operating foundation with offices in New York City. I also am a lawyer and I teach

immigration and refugee law at the New York University School of Law. Since founding the

Forced Migration Projects at the Open Society Institute in 1994, I have worked particularly on

issues pertaining to population displacements in the former Soviet Union. I will lead our

delegation at an international conference on this issue in Geneva at the end of this month.

The Forced Migration Projects were established to monitor circumstances in different

regions of the world in order to provide the international community with early warning of

forced movements of people, and to identify the social, economic, and political conditions

which cause such dislocations. The Projects encourage early and effective humanitarian

responses to migration emergencies; advocate the humane treament of those unable to return;

urge permanent solutions for those displaced; and promote measures that avert individuals'

need to flee. The Projects gather information concerning displacements and the circumstances

that motivate them, concentrating most recently on the countries of the former Soviet Union,

the former Yugoslavia, Haiti, and Cuba.

The Open Society Institute is a private operating foundation that was established in

1993 to promote the development of open societies around the world. Toward this goal, OS!

engages in a number of regional and country-specific projects relating to education, media,

legal reform, health care, and human rights. In addition, OSI undertakes projects aimed at

encouraging debate and disseminating information on a range of issues which are insufficiently

explored in the public realm. OSI is part of a network of independent non-profit foundations

in Central and Eastern Europe, the former Soviet Union, South Africa, and Haiti created and

funded by international philanthropist George Soros.

Background

One consequence of the profound and on-going transformation of society occurring in

the 15 countries that have emerged or re-emerged upon the dissolution of the Soviet Union in

1991 is the increased movements of people, often across international borders and sometimes

under duress. These movements have involved more than nine million persons and constimte

the largest population displacement since the Second World War. Such movements have taken

place against the general background of a deepening economic and socio-political crises in the

region and have far-reaching implications for the international community.

An international process is emerging to address the needs of those uprooted in the form

of a Regional Conference to Address the Problems of Refugees, Displaced Persons and other

Forms of Involuntary Displacement and Returnees in the Countries of the Commonwealth of

Independent States and Relevant Neighboring States (Conference). The Conference, scheduled

for May 30-31, 1996, in Geneva, is being organized under the auspices of the Office of the

United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), the International Organization

for Migration (lOM), and the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE)

through its Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (ODIHR). These



29

international organizations have not, until recently, been involved in the former Soviet Union.

Upwards of 50 governments with an interest in the region are likely to be involved.

The Conference initially appeared to have great potential to deal with regional

problems of displacement. The development of law and policy on such matters is still in a

nascent stage in the region. Current practices have evolved in an ad hoc fashion, largely in

response to crisis situations. The Conference could have been a vehicle for the development of

a comprehensive legal framework governing the phenomena of displacement, migration, and

related issues in conformity with international law and sensitive to regional needs. Political

constraints and uncertainties, however, have shaped a process likely to result in an outcome

that is modest, if not marginal, in terms of consequence.

The Situation in the Region

Not long ago, international policy makers feared unmanageable east to west movements

of persons as a consequence of the dissolution of the Soviet Union. Although such mass

migration has not materialized, significant movements have occurred back to the Russian

Federation, including the return of ethnic Russians from nearby countries.

Such movements are perhaps not surprising given a long history of campaigns of

deportation and population management, including policies of "Russification" in the region,

where demographics and politics have been intimately intertwined, and disputes have

sometimes mrned violent. The circumstances that give rise to dislocations include armed

conflicts, human rights violations (such as the concatenation of human rights offenses known

as "ethnic cleansing"), economic underdevelopment, environmental disasters, and general

failures of governance. In some instances, the reasons underlying the decisions of individuals

to migrate may be somewhat prosaic, including new perceptions of unease or insecurity (often

with ethnic overtones) and fear of future discrimination, or simply loss of privilege in new

social orders and abrupt life reversals.

Ethnic tensions and conflicts have caused massive dislocations, both internally and

externally across international borders. Over one million persons are reported to have been

internally displaced by conflicts in the former Soviet Union, including most of the

approximately 500,000 persons who were displaced by the first wave of conflict in Chechnya.

Conflicts in Central Asia, Moldova, and the Caucasus have forced the movement of millions

of people. Georgia alone is reported to have nearly 300,(XX) refugees and internally displaced

persons. The government of Azerbaijan estimates that 1.6 million people have been displaced

by the nine-year-old conflict in Nagorno-Karabakh. While many of the nearly 900,000 persons

displaced by Tajikistan's civil war in 1992-1993 have reportedly returned to their places of

origin, the devastation there has been severe, including the destruction of thousands of homes

directly affecting more than 100,000 persons.

The potential for further dislocation is enormous. Upwards of 70 million people live

beyond their country of ethnic origin; over 20 million ethnic Russians live outside the Russian

Federation; and more than 26 million non-Russians live in Russia. While only a small

percentage of these people are likely to be displaced at any particular time, some three million

refugees and migrants (mainly Russians or Russian-speaking people) are reported already to

have entered the Russian Federation. In the second half of 1994, the number of registered
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refugees, displaced persons and other victims of military conflicts dropped in Europe as a

whole, but rose in Russia by 39 percent.

As of mid-1995, nearly one million displaced persons were registered by the Federal

Migration Service (FMS) of the Russian Federation, which also reports that one million ethnic

Russians are likely to return from the Caucasus region in the near future, as well as over three

million from Central Asia. A recent report based on governmental data claims that 500,000

persons have left Uzbekistan for Russia over the past several years, including Koreans, Jews,

Germans, Bashkirs, and Tatars as well as 170,000 Russians. Meanwhile, the FMS has put its

annual assistance capacity at 400,000 refugees and migrants. Many returnees to Russia come

from urban areas, receive no compensation for their losses, and are issued internal residence

permits that restrict them to living in destitute rural areas.

At the same time, Russia has experienced an influx of hundreds of thousands of

migrants from the "far abroad" - countries beyond the borders of the former Soviet Union.

Many of these migrants are purportedly in transit to the West. For example, the Russian

government returned over 10,000 Chinese to their homeland from Russia's Maritime Territory

during its year-long "Operation Foreigner" program, which came to an end in late October

1995.

The enumeration of affected individuals in the region is uncertain and the situation

changes quickly. Russia's FMS reported the registration of 501,933 forced migrants and

refugees in the country, in January 1994, for example, while the Ministry of Internal Affairs

reported 609,085 for the same period. This reflects the uncertainty of registration procedures

and statistics gathering. While information is sketchy, particularly concerning the

circumstances of those displaced (either internally or externally), it is clear that the

humanitarian needs caused by dislocation are enormous. The official systems responsible for

meeting these needs are embryonic and easily overwhelmed, as the case of the recent

Chechnya emergency clearly illustrates.

The demographically and politically dominant Russian Federation is a leading

protagonist in the region with respect to population movements, and it has designed specific

domestic legal and institutional frameworks to address the circumstances of certain migrants

and refugees. Only in 1993 did the Russian Federation enact laws concerning forced migrants

and refugees, and full implementation of these laws has not yet been accomplished. Regional

norms are emerging, and some states have become party to United Nations refugee treaties.

The Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS) also has a treaty on the issue and an

agreement, yet to be realized, to establish an Inter-State Assistance Fund for Refugees and

Forced Migrants. Resources in the independent sector are diffused and non-governmental

organizations (NGOs) are still in formation; suffering and loss of life continue.

The Evolution of the Conference

The notion of an inter-governmental conference on migration and related issues began

with the Russian Federation's sponsorship of a U.N. General Assembly Resolution in 1993,

calling for a world conference on migration. Such a conference on the movements of people

would follow the 1994 Cairo Conference on Population and Development, which had

addressed the relationship of migration policy and family unity. The 1993 Resolution failed to

engender an enthusiastic response, however, with many Western diplomats expressing

wariness at the prospect of yet another U.N. world conference. Not to be deterred, however.
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the Russian Foreign Minister wrote in 1994 to the United Nations High Commissioner for

Refugees and the Director General of lOM, urging them to organize a conference to deal, inter

alia, with ethnic Russians migrating to the Russian Federation.

From the outset, there were very different visions of the objectives of the Conference,

even within the Russian government. The FMS was particularly interested in arranging for

increased fmancial assistance from the international community to support arriving ethnic

Russians, including housing construction, employment creation, and economic development.

The Foreign Ministry saw an opportunity to promote a regional approach, which raised fears

among some sovietologists that the conference could be a mechanism designed to reinforce

Russian regional hegemony over the "near abroad." These differences became clear on a joint

lOM/UNHCR mission to Moscow in mid- 1994 to discuss the objectives of the Conference.

Meanwhile, many Western governments were wary, fearing a naked fundraising

exercise. Others, such as the United States, saw value in the possibility of improving

standards and practices in the region by establishing a framework for measured investments of

technical assistance and capacity building activities to s rengthen government and non-

governmental structures. These disparate visions continue to haunt Conference preparations,

and many governments remain uncertain about the usefulness of a conference.

After follow-up communications between the interested international organizations and

various governments, a tentative consensus emerged by mid-1995 that a conference should be

held in 1996. The U.S. was particularly interested in involving the Warsaw-based Office for

Democratic Institutions and Human Rights of OSCE in the Conference process. ODIHR had

sponsored a seminar of the human dimension of migration in 1993. U.S. funds were provided

to hire a person to work as a liaison between OSCE/ODIHR and the other institutional

organizers. Indeed, as it turns out, the U.S. government is contributing over 1/4 of the nearly

$2 million budget for the preparation and conduct of the Conference.

A steering committee composed of representatives of interested governments and inter-

governmental institutions was established to direct conference preparations. A small

Conference Secretariat was established at UNHCR in Geneva and a "Friends of the

Secretariat" group, composed of representatives of certain Geneva-based missions, was

organized to provide advice with respect to preparations. Two rounds of official sub-regional

meetings in preparation for the Conference were held by the Secretariat in Kyiv, Minsk and

Tbilisi in 1995, and in Ashgabat in early 1996. The Secretariat has also undertaken a series of

consultations with NGOs, including meetings in Moscow and Tbilisi in April 1996.

There have been questions about the participation by some states from the outset. The

role of the Baltic states (Estonia, Latvia and Lithuania) in the Conference has been uncertain,

as they have apparently been concerned about too close an association with a meeting

concerning the CIS. There has been some equivocation by Moldova and Uzbekistan as well.

One of the main products of the conference is the drafting of a document in the form of

a Programme of Action. A governmental experts group began drafting the document at a

meeting in January 1996, and an open-ended drafting process has produced several versions of

the Conference document, which reached a climax in Minsk in May 1996. The draft has

evolved into a vague recitation of goals, as distinct from an undertaking of concrete projects or

specific legal obligations on fundamental points of public international law.

In terms of strucmre, the draft final document begins with brief introductory sections,

which include a statement of general principles. There follow sections on proposed actions
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relating to the development of institutions, legislation, administrative structures and operations

(including emergency assistance, repatriation, remrn, resettlement and local integration). A
section on prevention briefly addresses monitoring and early warning, as well as conflict

resolution. Sections on cooperation, including with NGOs, and conference follow-up,

conclude the document. Among the annexes to the Programme of Action is a description of the

categories of persons to be addressed by the conference: refugees, internally displaced

persons, illegal migrants, persons in refugee-like situations, repatriates, involuntarily

relocating persons, formerly deported peoples and ecological migrants.

Lost Opportunities?

Some controversial issues have been eliminated or marginalized in conference

preparations. One example is the question of citizenship and statelessness. The dissolution of

the former Soviet Union has been accompanied by the emergence of states seeking to define or

re-defme in a fundamental way the relationship between the individual and the community.

Evolving concepts of national identity are reflected in the enactment of new citizenship and

aliens laws in many states. The promulgation and administration of these new legal regimes

render certain groups vulnerable to severe discrimination, oftentimes enforced through onerous

language policies, and may result in significant international migration.

However, the Conference is unlikely to address issues pertaining to citizenship or

statelessness in a truly operational fashion because of various political sensitivities. Early in

Conference preparations, there was some concern expressed by the organizers that inclusion of

the issue might discourage full participation by the Baltic states. New citizenship laws in

Estonia and Latvia are part of political efforts to rejuvenate Baltic cultures suppressed by years

of war, deportation, emigration, and planned population transfers during the Soviet era.

During the post-World War II period of Soviet industrialization, both countries received large

in-migrations of Russians. Today, Latvians and Estonians are minorities in many of their own
countries' largest cities. As a result of the new citizenship laws, significant proportions of the

populations are stateless, mainly non-ethnic Estonians or Latvians.

The issue, of course, is not limited to the Baltic countries. There are on-going debates

about dual citizenship in the Central Asian states. Also, at the first meeting of governmental

experts in May 1995, Ukraine opposed inclusion of citizenship and statelessness issues in the.

work of the Conference. The Conference draft simply recalls and urges accession to and

compliance with various international instruments relating to statelessness and minority rights,

but effective enforcement mechanisms are not established.

Also lost in the Conference process are oppormnities to design concrete enforcement

mechanisms to help ensure that civilians have access to humanitarian assistance in times of

armed conflict, or to introduce an expanded refugee definition covering those forced to flee

conflict in the region. The United Nations refugee treaties define as "refugees" those with a

well-founded fear of individualized persecution, and delineate rights and obligations relating to

refugees. These include rights that must be respected even when asylum seekers are

unlawfully present in a territory, such as the right of a refugee not to be forcibly returned to a

place where his or her life or freedom would be threatened. Yet, the Conference draft states

merely that governments "are encouraged" to become parties to and implement the

international refugee treaties.
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The magnitude of displacements covered by conflict in the former Soviet Union would

seem to demand new legal and institutional frameworks. Regional instruments in Africa and

Latin America utilize a broadened refugee definition which comprises those fleeing civil strife

or public disorder. Western Europe, however, has not accepted a broadened treaty-based

refugee definition, preferring instead to rely on highly discretionary "temporary protection"

arrangements, such as those which have recently been applied to persons fleeing conflict in the

former Yugoslavia. While such an approach maximizes the flexibility of states, it places the

affected individuals in an exceedingly vulnerable position.

Western European and other states signaled early resistance in the Conference process

to the inclusion of a broadened refugee definition within the ambit of the final document,

apparently fearing that such an arrangement might be cited as a precedent against them in

future policy reviews or legal challenges concerning restrictive asylum policies. The'

Conference draft thus simply encourages states in the region to grant an "adequate status" to

such individuals. This approach, itself highly presumptuous, produces an outcome which

leaves a serious gap in the legal protection of dislocated persons in the region.

Participation by NGOs in the Conference process has also emerged as a controversial

issue. NGOs, including those in the region, have requested to be meaningfully involved in the

preparations for and conduct of the Conference, as well as any follow-up activities. However,

some governments involved in the preparations, particularly a few governments in Western

Europe, and notably France and Germany, have expressed reservations about NGO
participation in drafting and other meeting preparations. A fundamental question has thus

emerged regarding whether one objective of the CIS Conference could be to contribute to the

promotion of NGO work as a basic element of civil society and the development of open

societies in the region - presumably the optimal strategy to prevent the causes of forced

migration in the future. While the Conference draft invokes this lofty objective, the

preparatory process has belied the ingenuousness of a real commitment.

In an effort to encourage maximum feasible participation by the independent sector, the

Open Society Institute has initiated an informal conference preparation process, encompassing

local and international NGO representatives. A series of consultations has been conducted,

begiiuiing with a meeting in Washington held in April 1995 for U.S. government representatives,

independent experts and international NGOs active in the humanitarian field, including refugee

protection and emergency relief efforts in the CIS region. Further meetings were conducted in

New York in August and September 1995 to brief representatives of U.N. missions on possible

Conference objectives from an independent perspective.

In addition, the Open Society Institute has conducted a series of sub-regional meetings for

NGO representatives and independent experts in the CIS. Independent sector sub-regional

meetings were convened in 1995 in Kyiv, Moscow, Novosibirsk, Tallinn, and in Almaty in

February 1996. Over 300 people have participated in these meetings. Most participants were

local NGO representatives or experts ( 1 5 representatives of international NGOs also attended one

or more of the meetings). Other participants at the meetings included local human rights

activists, emergency relief workers, refugee advocates, journalists and .academic experts.

In mid-May 1996, guidelines for NGO accreditation at the CIS conference were finally

promulgated by the Conference Secretariat. Modeled on the Cairo population conference and

Beijing conference on women, NGOs are required to apply for accreditation setting forth a

statement of relevant activities and submitting documentation, including annual and financial
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reports. Accredited NGOs would be allowed to attend the Conference as observers with an

opportunity to request permission to speak after governments at plenary sessions of the meeting.

As such accreditation arrangements were only finalized on the eve of the Conference, it is clear

that NGO work has been largely relegated to the follow-up phase.

US Government Position

The involvement of the U.S. foreign policy bureaucracy in Conference preparations has

been limited largely to the Bureau of Population, Refugees, and Migration of the Department of

State. There has been little or no involvement by the regional bureau, despite the obvious

security dimensions of migration-related issues, nor by the Agency for International

Development (AID), despite AID's on-going program to strengthen the capacity of local NGOs -

- at least a nominal Conference objective. For FY 1996, for example, AID requested

$159,000,000 for the newly independent states, including $33,000,000 for democracy initiatives

which also comprise NGO capacity building. Until very recently, senior U.S. foreign policy

officials were not even aware of the Conference.

There should be full, high-level and immediate engagement on the issue. Specifically,

the National Security Council should organize a Deputies Committee or other formal mechanism

to make decisions regarding Conference follow-up. The Conference could present important

opportimities to manage population movements, enhance stability and the rule of law, and

encourage open societies in the region — all for an exceedingly modest investment by the United

States. Such an approach would epitomize the kinds of new approaches to managing foreign

policy in a transitional period of diminishing resources.

Conclusion

A successful Conference concerning the former Soviet Union could internationalize key

aspects of the efforts to address the underlying social crises, and could thus enhance the

prospects for the amelioration of forced migration, including provisions for early warning,

early humanitarian action, capacity building, conflict resolution, monitoring, and nurturing a

concerned independent sector. This would be a clear contribution to the development of open

societies in the region. However, given the current direction and scope of the Conference,

many of these objectives will have to be addressed, if at all, at a later date.

A lack of commitment and uncertainty in terms of objectives by governments is

producing a result that may be disappointing to many. Governments in the region are likely to

receive but modest additional resources. Donor governments are not likely to witness

significant adjustments in standards and practices in the region. Western Europe will remain

vulnerable to migration and refugee emergencies. But the biggest losers by far will be the

millions of needy individuals in the region who will remain unprotected and unassisted.

There is something to be said, of course, for strategies of gradual change. Sometimes,

however, undue delay and an overly cautious approach can be a prescription for immobility

and failure by the international community. Serious commitments by governments and a

framework for implementation, including aggressive monitoring by NGOs, will be crucial if

the Conference endeavor is to have real consequence.
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I would like to begin by expressing my thanks to the Members
of the Subcommittee for granting me this opportunity to share my
views with them. The subject of human population movement and
forced migration within the territory of the former Soviet state is
both important and fraught with human drama. It is nonetheless one
that remains largely out of view in this country, obscured by
distance and complexity. I applaud the Subcommittee Members for
having chosen to bring some attention to the all-too-often
traumatic disruption of hundreds of thousands of individual lives
in post-Soviet space. I can only hope that I will be able to offer
observations that will add value to your deliberations.

Others who are testifying today can speak far more eloquently
than I about the actual situation on the ground. Therefore, I
intend to focus my remarks more directly on the significance of
that reality for American national interest and the conduct ct
United States foreign policy.

I would like to begin by describing various categories or
types of population movements within post-Soviet space. While far
too crude a categorization, I nonetheless would like to distinguish
what might be considered economic migration and population
movements in response to environmental degradation from people
compelled to flee violations of human rights, communal violence,
civil war, and war.

To appreciate fully what has been taking place in Central
Eurasia over the past decade, we must begin by recalling the Soviet
era status quo ante. The Soviet human settlement pattern was
driven more by bureaucratic and administrative policies and
directives than by market forces or individual preference.
Migration to major cities was strictly regulated by a system of
residency permits (propiska) ; rural residents were prevented from

'* Blair A. Ruble is Director, and Joseph Dresen is Staff
Assistant, of the Kennan Institute for Advanced Russian Studies of
the Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars in Washington,
D.C.
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migrating . to towns for decades by an internal passport system
designed to control the movement of Soviet citizens; communities
were established in otherwise unsustainable locations to meet the
needs of central planners and ministries; workers were encouraged
to move to some regions—such as the Far North and Far East— for
reasons of national security; others remained in communities to
which they or their parents or grandparents had been exiled or
imprisoned. Large scale adjustment in settlement patterns were to
have been expected — and, indeed, might even be considered to be
"natural" — with the collapse of such Soviet regime controls.

Migration patterns are shaped in part by economic
considerations, and the material realities of life in the former
Soviet Union have been quite harsh. The situation in the Russian
Federation, which is pivotal for understanding what has taken place
in the other Soviet successor states, borders on the catastrophic.
Since the collapse of Communist rule, estimates of the yearly
decline in Russia's gross national product range from -19% in 1992
(the worst) to -4% in 1995 (the best) .' Economic prosperity as
measured by per capita GDP in 1994 had declined by 41% since the
collapse of the Soviet Union in 1991 and 48% since the height of
Mikhail Gorbachev's perestroika reforms of the Soviet economy in
1989,' and 1995 industrial production had fallen to 50% of 1990
industrial production. By contrast, U.S. production shrank by 27%
during the Great Depression.

The situation in Russia generally is quite diverse. Some
communities and regions have experienced near total economic
collapse, while others, such as Moscow, demonstrate remarkable
economic vitality. According to President Yeltsin's own
administration, the income of an average Muscovite in July 1995 was
more than three times higher than that of Russians living outside
of Moscow's version of the Beltway.* If, in 1992, the disparity in
per capita real income of the poorest and richest oblasti (regions)
was 8 times, it had risen to 42 times by mid-1995.' The average
per capita income in at least 68 of Russia's 89 component
jurisdictions was at or below what the Presidential Administration

^ WEFA Group Report, February 1996. Eurasia Economic
Outlook, Table 2.4, pg. 2.5.

' Daniel L. Bond, "Economic Forecasting of Economies in
Transition: Part Two." WEFA Group Special Reports, Eurasia
Economic Outlook, February 1996, pg. 1.27,

" Analiticheskoe Upravlenie Prezidenta Rossisykoy
Federatsii, Rossivskie reqionie nakanune wborov-95 (Moscow:
Izdatelstvo "luridicheskaya literatura." 1995).

' Stefan Hedlund, Lena Wallin, "the Russian Economy after
Systemic Change," Department of East European Studies Working Paper
No. 2 2 (November 1995), University of Upsalla, Sweden, pg. 17.



37

deemed necessary to maintain a "subsistence" living.' Those
jurisdictions with incomes above subsistence level are almost
exclusively major urban areas or resource-exporting areas such as
Tyumen, Sakha, and Sakhalin.

Even relatively well-off urban centers, aside from Moscow,
have suffered severe economic shocks, as the example of St.
Petersburg demonstrates. According to the Leontief Center in that
city, overall industrial production in Russia's second largest city
in 1994 was 52% of its already shrunken 1990 level. 1994
investments were at 53%; and consumer goods production 49%. In
other words, the St. Petersburg industrial economy shrank by half
during the first three post-Soviet years.

Migration from regions suffering economic decline to others in
which the local economy has been relatively less depreciated or has
even experienced modest growth is to be expected. Up until now,
however, the available data do not demonstrate that economic
factors are a major motivation in migration in the post-Soviet
space.' The deplorable shortage in housing in Russian cities and
remnants of the Soviet propiska system in the psyche of the
population are two likely explanations for the lack of economic
migration.

It would be difficult to define an American national interest
in or United States policy response to large economically-driven
migrations which could eventually result from the collapse of the
centrally administered Soviet national economy and continued
increases in income distribution disparities between regions.
Market considerations are only now beginning to influence migration
patterns in the former Soviet Union. The precise manner in which
cultural, social, and political factors will influence migratory
decisions remains unclear at this writing. One may hypothesize,
however, that economic considerations will become increasingly
influential as regional income differentials grow.

Another legacy of Soviet rule is environmental degradation on
an unfathomable scale. The Chernobyl disaster is well known for
having forced the migration in Ukraine, Belarus, and Russia of over
350,000 people fleeing the territories contaminated by released
radioactive material. The Chernobyl explosion of ten years ago

' These calculations are based on data found in:
Analiticheskoe Upravlenie Prezidenta Rossisykoy Federatsii,
Rossiyskie regionie nakanune vyborov-95 .

' For a discussion on the extent to which market forces
have not shaped migratory patterns in pre- and post-transition
Russia, see Beth Mitchneck and David Plane, "Migration Patterns
During a Period of Political and Economic Shocks in the Former
Soviet Union: A Case Study of Yaroslavl Oblast," Professional
Geographer , vol. 47, no. 1 (1995), pp. 17-30; and Beth Mitchneck
and David Plane, "Migration and the Quasi-labor Market in Russia,"
International Regional Science Review , vol. 18, no. 3 (1995) pp. 1-

22.
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was, arguably, only the third or forth most significant nuclear
"event" of the Soviet era in terms of radiation released. For
example, the nuclear weapon producing facilities at the secret city
of Chelyabinsk-40 suffered an explosion in a nuclear waste storage
tank in 1957 that blasted 700 tons of nuclear material into the
air. Entire villages in the contaminated area, known as the "East
Ural Radioactive Trace," were wiped from Soviet maps. Over a
number of years beginning in 1951, another Chelyabinsk-40 facility
had dumped 1.2 billion curies of radioactive material into a nearby
open lake. When this lake partially evaporated in 1967, the wind
blew exposed radioactive material as far as 50 kilometers away.
The radiation released as a result of these two incidents of
nuclear pollution were twenty and twenty-four times that released
by the Chernobyl explosion, respectively.'

The Semipalatinsk nuclear test site in Kazakhstan was the
location of over 300 nuclear tests. Prior to 1963, nearly all of
these tests were above ground. The surrounding populations were
given little warning of these tests. One study has demonstrated
that upwards of 10,000 people have been affected, and a number of
increased maladies in the area are now referred to collectively as
"Semipalatinsk AIDS."'

Nuclear contamination, however, is but one element of the
post-Soviet environmental tale. Massive chemical pollution,
unchecked industrial waste, and biological contamination have
despoiled enormous regions of the former Soviet Union. One of the
most glaring examples is the virtual destruction of the Aral Sea,
which has lost 3/4 of its volume as a result of decades of
disastrous forced irrigation of surrounding agriculture. Once
major fishing towns are now as much as 100 kilometers from the
coast, and salt from the dried ocean bed has blown over surrounding
agricultural land, largely ruining it. At least 42,000 people have
fled the Aral Sea area as a result.

In 1988, the Russian Academy of Sciences' Institute of
Geography conducted an environmental survey of the territory of the
Soviet Union in an attempt to measure the extent of environmental
damage. The scientists found that environmental contamination
ranging in severity from "conflict" to "catastrophe" covered 16% of
the entire territory of the Soviet Union, with 26% of the Soviet
population living in 123 major cities located in these
regions.'" To bring some added perspective to this
discussion, I would like to cite just one very limited example.

I have been studying the Russian city of Yaroslavl for the

' Murray Feshbach and Alfred Friendly, Ecocide in the USSR .

(Basic Books, New York, 1992), p. 175

' D.J. Peterson, Troubled Lands: The Legacy of Soviet
Environmental Destruction . (Westview Press, Boulder, CO, 1993), pp.
202-203.

'" ibid., p. 6.
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past several years. Yaroslavl is an historic provincial city of
some 650,000 residents approximately 180 miles northeast of Moscow.
Local authorities have been forced to limit the construction of
single family houses within city boundaries because the levels of
lead in the soil of nearly all Yaroslavl neighborhoods is too high
to permit the cultivation of vegetables." Such stories are likely
repeated over and over in other locations. Environmental
degradation has yet to become a major motivation for population
migration for the post-Soviet territory as a whole. It is a
significant factor in specific areas, such as those regions of
Ukraine and Belarus impacted by Chernobyl, the regions in
Kazakhstan impacted by Semipalatinsk, and the area around the Aral
Sea.

The United States foreign policy interest in environmentally
motivated migration is not easily defined. To this point we have
witnessed major population movements only in response to epic
disasters like Chernobyl and the Aral Sea. We cannot assume based
on the recent past, however, that ecologically forced migration
will not evolve into a major phenomenon. Only since the glasnost
reforms of the Gorbachev era have chinks appeared in the armor of
secrecy around the environmental situation in central Eurasia.
Information is still a restricted commodity, as evidenced by the
charges of treason against a Russian naval officer for providing
details to a Norwegian environmentalist group on nuclear dumping in
the Baltic Sea. As post-Soviet society becomes more open, and more
information on the scope and severity of environmental damage and
the consequential health effects become known, we cannot discount
the possibility of major population movements away from
contaminated zones. Of course, such a development would be
realized even more rapidly in the event of another sudden
environmental disaster. We need to begin to think about the
possible migration implications of Soviet environmental distress
while it is still more in the realm of conjecture than reality.

There is a third category of migration that does command our
immediate attention, namely the movement of population in response
to the social and political realities of human rights violations,
communal violence, civil war, and war. This category of migratory
movement conforms to a more traditional understanding of "forced
migration." A number of governments in the former Soviet Union, at
times national and at times local, have pursued formal and informal
policies that violate international human rights standards. Such
infringements are often politically motivated—as in the shutting
down of newspapers or limitations on the organizational capacity of
opposition groups. They have also often been driven by
considerations of nationality and ethnicity.

" For more information on the impact of the environment on
post-Soviet urban development in Yaroslavl, see Blair Ruble, Money
Sings: The Changing Politics of Urban Space in Post-Soviet
Yaroslavl (Cambridge University Press, New York, 1995) , pp. 108-
109.
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In some instances, such as the provisions of language
requirements for citizenship that limit the rights of Russian
residents of Estonia, government actions may be understandable on
an emotional level as an expression of long-repressed sovereignty.
Despite any sympathy for the underlying motivation, we should
recognize that such actions are contrary to our own understanding
of individual as opposed to group rights. Other instances of
government actions, however, have manifested in violence and the
forced displacement of populations, and should command little or no
sympathy regardless of past history.

Every successor state to the Soviet Union must struggle with
the at times vexing problem of minority rights, both as a
consequence of Soviet population policies and historic settlement
patterns. According to a UNHCR report on the CIS conference
process:

In 1991, when the Soviet Union broke up, the total number
of people who were living outside their "home" republics
or autonomous regions is estimated to have been somewhere
between 54 and 65 million, or one fifth of the total
population. Of these, 34 million were Russians,
Ukrainians and Belorussians living in other republics.
For them, "home" had been the Soviet Union, which
suddenly no longer existed. '^

The specific problem of Russian minorities, who number over 25
million of the "orphaned" Slavs, has the potential to be especially
explosive, noticeably so in the Baltic States, Ukraine, and
Kazakhstan where significant Russian-speaking populations have
chosen to remain. Not only do these diasporas constitute
significant percentages of the respective republic populations, any
hint of denigrating their social status provides strong ammunition
for revanchist nationalists in the Russian Federation.

The news thus far from the three Baltic States as well as
Ukraine and Kazakhstan has been heartening. Relations between
different nationalities in the Caucuses, Central Asia, and even
parts of Russia are more troubling. Majority-minority relations
will demand careful attention for some time to come. It is
important that such relationships be managed in accordance with
internationally accepted norms of behavior, for reasons I will
discuss in greater detail below. This is an issue that cannot be
soon removed from American scrutiny.

State sanctions, official or implied, against minority
populations not only denigrate the social status of these
populations, they also dramatically increase the risk of violence.
University of Wisconsin-Madison political science professor Mark
Beissinger has recorded 2,177 outbreaks of ethnic violence in the

'^ UNHCR Public Information Section Report, CIS Conference
on Refugees and Migrants (Spring, 1996), pg. 3. For a copy of this
report, call the UNHCR Public Information Section at 202-296-5191.
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former Soviet Union and the post-Soviet states between 1987-1992.''
These range in scale from minor skirmishes that are contained
literally overnight to massive, organized pogroms such as the
murder of thirty-two Armenians in the Azerbaijani city of Sumgait
in February, 1988 or the slaughter of some one hundred Meskhetians
in Uzbekistan's Ferghana Valley in June, 1989. When such outbreaks
become sustained patterns of violence, forced migration inevitably
ensues . The Ferghana massacre prompted Moscow to send troops to
conduct an emergency evacuation of the Meskhetian population of
74,000, the majority of which are currently refugees in
Azerbaijan. '"' The violence between Armenia and Azerbaijan
escalated into full-scale war.

It is vital to note that the state is not an innocent
bystander in such acts of nationalist communal violence— it plays
a key role in cuing and even organizing such outbreaks. In every
case in Beissinger's study where nationalist violence has become a
sustained phenomenon, the active role of the state in encouraging
or supporting violence has been the distinguishing characteristic.

While the incidence of such communal violence may have
declined significantly in the last few years since the collapse of
the Soviet regime, the psychological impact of those events has
hardly abated. The groups victimized by such outbursts have either
already moved or have forever lost confidence in their neighbors
and communities. Once again, it is critical that the states formed
in the post-Soviet space recognize and adhere to international
human rights standards. Only their adherence to these standards
will reduce the level of forced migration caused by communal
violence.

Civil war and war remain important factors prompting the
movement of peoples within the post-Soviet space. Whether
transnational (as in the case of the Armenian-Azerbaijani conflict
over Nagorno-Karabakh) or intranational (as in the case of fighting
in Tadzhikistan, Georgia-Abkhazia, Moldova, and Chechnya), brutal
armed conflicts fought by organized armies have claimed tens of
thousands of lives since the fall of the Soviet Union. While most
are now guiescent, they are certainly far from permanently
resolved. One of the main stumbling blocks to a long-term solution
to these conflicts is the status of the refugees created in their
wake: up to 1.5 million in Georgia, Armenia and Azerbaijan
alone. '5

We in Washington prefer to view these confrontations as
somehow self-contained. Would that this were so. These wars not

'^ See Joseph Dresen, "Understanding Nationalist Violence,"
Kennan Institute Meeting Report (April, 1996), vol. XIII, no. 11.

'" UNHCR CIS Conference on Refugees and Migrants Report, pg.
13 .

" UNHCR CIS Conference on Refugees and Migrants Report, pg.
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only destroy lives and communities, but also ravage the prospects
for benign outcomes of the post-Soviet transitions and the chances
for sustainable development in the region.

It should be noted that the worst conflicts in the post-Soviet
space are taking place at the nexus of the former Soviet Union and
the Middle East. This nexus, situated on major oil producing and
oil transit regions, is vital to U.S. national interests by any
definition. Promoting stability in these regions should be a major
U.S. foreign policy goal, yet this corner of the world cannot be
said to be stable if there are huge refugee populations fleeing for
their lives from the numerous hot spots in the region. Again, it
is clear that our interests are both indirectly and, at times,
quite directly affected by the horrendous carnage these conflicts
have wrought.

We see, therefore, a quite complex and differentiated set of
factors that have been pushing and pulling hundreds of thousands of
individuals to move within the post-Soviet space and, with some
frequency, encourage people to leave the territory of the former
Soviet Union altogether. We also see a variety of ways in which
these movements touch on United States national interest. I would
like to use the time remaining to relate three implications for the
formulation of American foreign policy that I believe demand
particular attention. I will then close with observations about
United States involvement in the UNHCR process regarding the former
Soviet Union.

The first point that I would like to make is a general one
that transcends the focus of this particular hearing. Much as we
may wish to do so, we simply can not afford to avoid or ignore what
takes place in Central Eurasia. Nor can we afford to downplay the
implications of those aspects of Central Eurasian reality that do
not touch directly upon what might be commonly considered to be the
strategic interests of the United States. Central Eurasia lies
between three parts of the world in which we have very direct
economic, political, and strategic interests—Europe, the Middle
East, and North East Asia. What happens in Central Eurasia has a
direct influence on the well being of neighboring states and,
ultimately, on our own way of life. The coming to power of a
Russian government intent on reconstituting the former Soviet
Union, for example, would generate pressures that would necessarily
shape the allocation of resources within the discretionary budget
of the United States Government between defense and domestic
spending. Human migration and refugee issues are part of this
larger context which ultimately affects our national security and
well being, and must be addressed if long-term stability is to be
achieved among these fledgling states. Failure to do so threatens
to destroy any last hopes of achieving a "peace dividend."

The second observation is more closely related to the concerns
presently under discussion. Foreign policy "realists" in this
country have tended to dismiss the significance of issues such as
ethnic conflicts among obscure peoples, human rights violations in
distant small states, and the forced migration of populations on
the other side of the globe. Their argument runs along the
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following lines: These events, troubling though they may be, are
far away, complex, and even irresolvable. We have neither the will
nor the resources to resolve such conflicts and, more over, are not
particularly good at doing so even if we were to try to inject
ourselves in a meaningful way on the ground. Human rights
violations may be lamentable, but they are more than outweighed by
our strategic concerns in the Eurasian region. Nuclear
disarmament, "loose nukes," rampant crime, and the size and
location of Russian and Ukrainian conventional forces are of more
direct concern to American interests.

Such arguments have considerable persuasive power. Central
Eurasia is indeed far away, and the migration of refugees compelled
by civil conflict and human rights violations from one state or
region within Central Eurasia to another is hardly at the top of
American voter concerns. Given the implications of these
population movements for U.S. national interests, however, such a
reading is far too narrowly constructed.

Finally, I would like to emphasize the vital importance of
preserving and building our "moral capital" in the region as an
invaluable tool of influence. Successive American administrations
of both political parties have squandered the considerable prestige
and moral standing that the United States enjoyed throughout the
post-socialist world at the time of the collapse of Communism.
Precisely by underestimating the significance of such "sentimental"
concerns, the "realists" have squandered the considerable moral
capital we had accumulated by having opposed Communist repression.
Our overlong embrace of Mikhail Gorbachev, President Bush's
infamous "Chicken Kiev" speech in August, 1991, where he lectured
the Ukrainians aga4.nst self-determination," and more recently
President Clinton's comparisons of Boris Yeltsin's policies in
Chechnya with those of Abraham Lincoln during the American Civil
War," have nurtured a deep-seeded cynicism in Central Eurasia
toward American words and actions. Among the jaded survivors and
misanthropic holdovers from the Communist era, our inability to
place our own ideals at the center of our foreign policy actions in
their region has been taken as evidence that we, like the old
Soviet government, spout platitudes while acting quite differently.
This has become perceived throughout Central Eurasia as what
realism stands for in American foreign policy.

This perception has many unfortunate consequences, not the
least of which is that foreign policy elites in Russia and several
other Central Eurasian states are increasingly acting as if it is

" For more background on the Bush speech in the U.S.
ambassador's account of the collapse of the Soviet Union, see Jack
F. Matlock, Jr., Autopsy of an Empire (New York, Random House,
1995) pp. 562-572.

'^ During the G-7 summit in Moscow in April, 1996, Mr.
Clinton referred to Abraham Lincoln, who "gave his life so that no
state has the right to withdraw from our Union."
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acceptable to speak out in support of international standards and
agreements while acting in a manner that subverts the intent of
such principles and contracts. This pattern of behavior will not
be easily contained to such obscure issues as human rights, ethnic
relations, and migratory pressures, but will extend—arguably has
extended—to precisely those arenas that the "realists" prize so
highly, such as arms control, nuclear proliferation, petroleum
flows, and monitoring international crime cartels. By refusing to
expend our moral capital on seemingly "irrelevant" issues we have,
in fact, reduced our capacity to influence behavior throughout the
region on precisely those issues that everyone would agree do
constitute the national interests of the United States.

This, perhaps, is a circuitous argument, and one that is not
often made. I feel passionately about it, however, as it exposes
deep fallacies in United States policy toward Central Eurasia. The
capacity to miscalculate in this regard is not limited to any
particular administration or political party. It is, in part, a
consequence of the unprecedented nature of the post-Soviet
transition. No American policy could have sounded precisely the
right note at every moment in regard to the Soviet Union and its
successor states over the past decade. We should not criticize our
policy-makers for making mistakes. We should, however, question
patterns of miscalculation and repeated missteps.

One argument heard with remarkable frequency over the past
decade has been the need for consistency. We should not withdraw
our support for Mikhail Gorbachev or Boris Yeltsin, for example,
because we would be wavering, faithless, and inconsistent. This
presumes that support for the Mikhail Gorbachev who launched reform
in the late 1980s is the same Mikhail Gorbachev who spoke of the
need for renewed socialism in September 1991, or that the Boris
Yeltsin who stood on the tank in August 1991 is the same Boris
Yeltsin who sent tanks into Grozny on New Year's Day 1995. We must
recognize that the Central Eurasian transition is precisely that:
a passage from an arguably totalitarian regime to a group of
hopefully more democratic and, at least, more benign states and
economic systems.

United States policies that are fully justifiable at one
moment—or in one place— in such a changing environment may not be
so at another. It is one thing to ask Ukraine to denucularize its
military with a democratic Russia on its borders; it would be quite
another to advocate Ukrainian disarmament in the face of a more
threatening Russian state. It is not "consistent" to permit a
Yeltsin administration to violate agreements with the International
Monetary Fund after having held the states of Latin America to
painful accountability.

Consistency in United States policy toward Eurasia should not
be judged according to specific actions in response to very
concrete situations as much as in accordance with American values
and interests. This is the only manner in which we will be able to
retain and perhaps expand the moral capital that remains such an
important currency of exchange in the region. One such principle
governing our behavior must be to encourage the states of the
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region not only to endorse publicly but to pursue actively
international standards of behavior. It is precisely in this
context that the upcoming UNHCR meetings in Geneva are being held.

The question of refugees and forced migration in post-Soviet
space does not command the immediate attention of the American
media or electorate as does, for example, Russia's warming
relations with pariah states like Lybia and Cuba or nuclear
technology sales to Iran. Treatment of the causes of migration and
concern for the beleaguered refugees fleeing some of the most
horrific conditions on the planet today "merely" touches on
precisely the questions of moral capital that I have raised. The
upcoming meetings in Geneva present an opportunity for the United
States to engage in a productive, meaningful, yet modest way in an
international effort to alleviate suffering in the former Soviet
Union. Most importantly, it presents a forum in which the United
States can assert the importance of adherence to international
standards of behavior in practice as well as in speech. Promoting
greater adherence to such norms among the newly formed states of
Central Eurasia is demonstrably in our interest. This is a moment
to demonstrate that we actually mean what we say when we profess
our commitment to democratic and humane values. The payoff will
eventually come not only in the possibility of alleviating human
suffering, but also in fostering a greater appreciation by Central
Eurasian leaders that word and deed should be inseparable.
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Introduction

Chairman Smith and members of the Subcommittee, let me thanic you for the opportunity of

testifying before you today on forced migration in the newly independent states of the former Soviet

Union.

My name is Robert P. DeVecchi, and I am President of the International Rescue Committee,

a private, non-sectarian voluntary agency that has been involved in providing relief and assistance to

refugees since its founding in 1933, at the initiative of Albert Einstein.

The IRC is active today in most all major refugee emergencies around the world. Our largest

and most complex efforts are in the former Yugoslavia. Operations providing emergency relief began

in Bosnia, Croatia and Serbia in 1992 and carry on to this day. Over $100 million has been spent to

date on projects as varied as re-building the water system in Sarajevo to distributing hundreds of tons

of vegetable and fruit seeds throughout the region. Since the Dayton accords, IRC has been re-

focusing its work towards efforts to rebuild and rehabilitate communities as well as to treat the

physical and mental scars of war on the most vulnerable groups of the population, primarily women,

children and the elderly.

Other major IRC program activities are centered around the crisis in Rwanda and Burundi,

Afghanistan and Cambodia, to name but a few. In addition, the IRC acts as a resettlement agency

in this country, assisting legally admitted political refugees to become self-sufficient, contributing

members of our society.

Programs in Eastern Europe

Up until the mid 1980's, IRC's work vis a vis the Soviet Union and the countries of Eastern

Europe had largely been devoted to helping those who managed to flee and be granted asylum in the

free world. In 1987, however, the IRC was contracted by the National Endowment for Democracy

to establish a medical program in Poland in collaboration with Solidarity, which was still outlawed

at the time.

This program, which went on for several years, succeeded in establishing a number of health

clinics " "centers of excellence" — within Solidarity-run premises in Gdansk, Warsaw, Krakow and

Legnica, to name a few These centers, in turn, flourished as Poland threw off its communist yoke

and began the slow, and often painful, climb towards a free market economy

The Current Refugee Situation in Russia and the Newly Independent States

There are an estimated two million refugees in Russia today. While this is a staggering

figure in and of itself, the most recent census figures (1989) indicate that as many as 65 million

people in Russia and tlie Newly Independent States live outside their national homeland. Of these,

25.3 million are Russians living in such diverse former republics as Ukraine, Tajikistan,

Kazakhstan and the Baltic states where national and ethnic tensions portend a precarious, if not

1
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ominous future. The potential for continued instability is painfully demonstrated by the continuing

civil conflicts in Tajikistan and throughout the Caucasus. In short, there is dramatic potential for

massive displacement of people in Russia and the former Soviet Union.'

Since the break-up ofthe Soviet Union in December 1991, longstanding ethnic tensions have

exploded in violence in several of the newly independent Republics. Among the victims of this unrest

are the Russian-speaking populations, many of whom settled in these Republics generations ago

during Soviet campaigns for industrial development. Since the late 1980's, emerging local nationalists

spawned various forms of discrimination against the Russian-speaking population This ranged from

subtle prejudice and discriminatory language and citizenship laws, to job-firings and even violence.

To date, more than two million Russians and other russophone nationals (such as Tartars)

have felt forced to abandon their homes and attempt to resettle in the disarray of post-Soviet Russia.

They came on planes, in trucks and in railcars packed with all their worldly possessions. Often they

had no relatives in Russia with whom to stay, and no place to find work in the collapsing Russian

economy. Technically, they are termed "forced migrants," given the uniqueness of the Soviet Union's

dissolution and the inappropriateness of traditional terms. Russian analysts estimate that as many as

25 million Russian speakers are seeking to return to Russia in the near future This represents the

largest potential migration since the Second World War. Moscow considers this a time

bomb.

In order to manage these massive numbers, Russia has begun to assemble a legal

framework to address the issue of refugees, where none previously existed. In late 1991, the

Federal Migration Service (FMS) was established by presidential decree. The FMS is mandated

to provide social and economic assistance to refugees, and to implement relevant policies and

establish immigration controls. In early 1993, two new laws were passed that speak to the rights

of refugees and forced migrants - the official term used by the Russian government to describe

ethnic Russians who are 'forced' to return to Russia from the other Republics of the former Soviet

Union. The fundamental difference between the two designations is that refugees are citizens of

countries outside of the Russian Federation, whereas migrants are citizens of the Federation.

Although FMS is responsible for "refugees", only migrants are actually eligible for such services

as job placement, medical assistance, and a stipend. Additionally, in 1993 Russia signed on to

the 1951 International Refugee Convention and its 1967 Protocol.

These measures demonstrate the initial steps toward a policy and corresponding services

for refugees. However, the reality remains that the FMS "is chronically under-resourced and is

plagued with serious operational difficulties."^ On the policy front, new legislation exists on

behalf of refugees, yet mechanisms are not in place for the laws to have an impact. At the end

Figiires from Ljiwyers Committee for Human Rights Refugee Project: August 1993 report on "NGOs aiul the

Protection of Refugees and Displaced Person in the Russian Federation.
"

^Helton, Arthur C. Migration World, Vol. XXI, No. 5, page 31.
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of 1994, UNHCR reported that Russia still had no system of refugee determination nor was much
done to process the claims of asylum seekers.'

Clearly, the fragile system is proving inadequate to respond to the numerous demands of:

refugees from the "near abroad", — forced migrants and those fleeing conflict in

the near abroad;

refugees from the "far abroad", — who come to Russia in hopes of seeking

transport on to Europe, only to find this is not possible, and that there are few

services to meet their needs;

internally displaced populations from the various conflicts, most notably the

Caucasus region;

and finally, the limited support network is further exacerbated by the tens of

thousands of demobilized military personnel and internal economic migrants.

The Compassion Program of Moscow

In the early 1990's, IRC reached out into the former Soviet Union with a view to establishing

support mechanisms for indigenous non-governmental organizations (NGOs) which were seeking

to provide help and support for the neediest among them.

For the IRC, the most natural partnership was with an indigenous group in Moscow which

called itself "Compassion." Itself an adjunct of the Memorial Society, Compassion's goal has been

to bring volunteer medical care into the homes and into the lives of elderly survivors of the notorious

Soviet "Gulag." Hundreds of needy families had been identified in the Moscow area alone They

were being visited regularly by a dedicated team of medical doctors and nurses In some instances,

free hospital care was provided For all, depending on availability, medicines were provided, by home
visits.

Not only was this a tangible project for the IRC to embrace, it also filled a gap of conscience

— in that these Gulag survivors would, if they had been able, have become refiigees years earlier In

a sense, aiding them now in no matter how meager a way, a debt was being paid to the forgotten

millions who did not live to tell about their bitter experiences during the Stalin purges and later

Two very valuable lessons have been learned from this exercise The first is that there exists

within the former Soviet Union an enormous human potential for good Volunteerism may be a new
concept, but the willingness of many to give ofthemselves without ulterior motives is certainly there

The second lesson, alas, is that outside ofgovernment sources, there is precious little private fijnding

available to support efforts of this type Memories are short, and for all too many, the Gulag is but

an historical abstraction As a result, IRC has been able to fijnd the Compassion Program for the

past several years thanks primarily to grants from the Agency for International Development (AID).

This funding, however, is due to run out this year In spite of an active campaign of solicitation ~

Cienski. Jan. VNHCR's Refiigees. No. 98, IV-1994, page II.
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especially among foundations — IRC has not been able to raise sufficient flinds from the private sector

to assure its continual involvement.

Other Program Initiatives in the CIS

Since the break-up of the Soviet Union, the IRC has found itself involved in programs aiding

refijgees and the internally displaced (IDPs) in Azerbaijan, Georgia, Tajikistan and most recently in

Chechnya. These programs have essentially been reactive in nature, in that they have addressed the

needs of refijgees and IDPs created by violent action. They have all, to a degree, been implemented

in situations where ethnic conflict has created major humanitarian crises.

1. Azerbaijan: Assistance to those who fled Nagomo-Karobakh

Approximately one million people have fled the fighting in Nagomo-Karobakh and returned

to Azerbaijan from neighboring states. The needs on the ground were at first emergency in nature

and IRC responded by procuring and distributing tents to families taking shelter in mud dug-outs in

the open field of Western Azerbaijan. Since the first operation in Spring 1994, it has now become

clear that any return to Nagorno Karobakh is not likely possible in the near fiature. IRC has begun

implementing self-reliance programs including starting small cottage industries such as leather

production, and rehabilitating dilapidated public buildings that house refugees IRC has also

responded to the needs of women and families with a reproductive health program.

IRC has begun to diversify the its sources of funds available to support these essential self-

reliance programs, including funding from the European Community and private oil companies

working in Baku. Our primary source of fijnds are from USAID through the Save the Children

Umbrella grant. This program is slated to begin phase-out in 1997, with no other vehicle for

assistance to refijgees in Azerbaijan presently being discussed

In addition, those seeking to assist refugees in Azerbaijan are hampered by the Freedom

Support Act, Section 907. This has made it impossible to begin or fijnd health related programs that

might build on local government capacity It has also resulted in a system being put in place that has

hampered prompt response to emergency needs.

2. Georgia: Assistance to refijgees from Abkhazia

Between August 1992 and October 1993, approximately 17 percent of the Abkhaz population

was able to expel more then half of the residents of Abkhazia, 46 percent of whom were ethnic

Georgians. Out of a total population of 540,000, a total of 350,000 were instantly made homeless

Many who were too old, or handicapped were not able to flee IRC began an emergency response

in fall 1993 by distributing locally produced and assembled emergency kits that contained blankets,

shoes and sanitation supplies such as soap and detergent Current program activities assist the

refugees and internally displaced through rehabilitation of water and sanitation systems in public
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centers, and small business development/self-reliance projects in the areas of food preservation,

animal husbandry and support for artisans, such as carpenters and weavers.

As in Azerbaijan, the USAID umbrella grant administered by Save the Children is smaller this

year than last, and it is slated for phase out starting in 1997 However, it is clear that repatriation is

not possible in the near future. Attempts at repatriation were supported by UNHCR in 1994-1995,

but were not successful. IRC believes that the fragile economic and social fabric of the newly

established Georgian state requires conditional support from the United States, and that self-reliance

programs such as those established by IRC help refijgees in Georgia to support themselves.

3. Tajikistan

In Tajikistan, USAID and UNHCR funding support water systems rehabilitation and small

scale enterprises. The IRC programs are targeted both at refugees returning from Afghanistan as well

as the local populations where returnees are repatriating.

With the Russian national election due to take place soon, opposition fiindamentalist Muslim

groups are increasing their attacks on the current government. This is creating renewed instability.

Also, in Khodjent, Northern Tajikistan, demonstrations ofbetween 10,000 and 25,000 have been held

to demand the departure of the Kulyabi population. IRC is concerned that due attention be given to

Tajikistan and potential dislocations

4. Dagestan and Chechnya

IRC responded to the exodus of Chechens into Dagestan in 1995 by establishing emergency

sanitation systems. As refugees began to return to Chechnya, IRC followed them back and

implemented a winterization and shelter repair program. Continued shelling, despite a negotiated

cease-fire still causes intermittent dislocations, particularly in the villages around the capital of

Grozny.

IRC is concerned about the human rights of Russians seeking to flee the conflict in

Chechnya. Russians who have lived in Chechnya but now desire to return to Russia should be

provided the requisite assistance to relocate. Assistance is required to provide housing as well as

social and economic integration.

There should also be an effort to support the repatriation of those who fled Chechnya, but

now wish to return. Despite numerous efforts at raising funds to rebuild Chechnya, IRC has not

been able to mobilize US government support. Without sufficient funds to support rehabilitation

of Chechnya, the potential for increased tension between ethnic groups increases.

While all of these programs are ongoing, there are clear lessons to be learned which are

emerging They are similar to the lessons learned from IRC's first efforts in Russia — the Compassion

Program
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IRC has found in all areas where we are presently working a wealth of talented individuals

eager and willing to form indigenous NGOs to address the needs of their own people The needs are

overwhelming; so overwhelming in fact that no amount of volunteer spirit and financial resources will

be sufficient, but it is certain that a great deal more can be done to train, develop and encourage local

talent to become involved

The other lesson again is that, absent sufficient resources, the job will not get done

Investment in local NGO capacity building and training may — just may — act as a preventive to

undesired mass movements of population within the former Soviet Union Creating conditions by

which persons — regardless of their ethnicity — have a stake in remaining where they are if all at

possible is surely preferable to large — and largely uncontrollable — force migrations
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Erika Dailey, Research Associate

Human Rights Watch
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House Committee on International Relations

Subcommittee on International Operations and Human Rights

STATEMENT ON POPULATION DISPLACEMENT IN THE
COMMONWEALTH OF INDEPENDENT STATES

Mr. Chairman, distinguished colleagues. On behalf of Human Rights Watch, I thank you
for the opportunity to address the Subcommittee. We welcome today's hearing and the

seriousness it demonstrates about the US government's concern over the alarmingly destabilizing

migration trends witnessed today in many countries of the Commonwealth of Independent States

(CIS).

As you know, the CIS is currently experiencing the greatest population shifts since World
War Two. In the late 1980s, previously rigid and centralized government control relaxed and
weapons became more readily available, leading to the outbreak of some ten armed conflicts or

other eruptions of sustained, organized violence that have lasted from several weeks to eight

years.' Today, none of these conflicts has been fully resolved; some of them, notably in

Russia's southern republic of Chechnya, rage on. Economic collapse and violations of human
rights, principally ethnic discrimination, have forced hundreds of thousands of other CIS
residents to flee their homes within their own countries and across international borders. Waves
of asylum-seekers from non-CIS countries, such as Afghanistan, Ethiopia, China, and Iran, have

added to the mass displacement and overwhelmed local resources. These shifts clearly have

serious implications for the international commimity, including the United States, as well as for

the victims themselves.

Since 1992, Human Rights Watch has documented and publicized violations of

international humanitarian law and violations of civil and political rights in most of the CIS

countries; it has also monitored all of the major armed conflicts in the region. We will be

releasing a report sttmmarizing our documentation of abuse against refugees on May 30. Our
organization views human rights monitoring and reporting as a critical way to help prevent the

violence and persecution that causes forced displacement as well as to evaluate the safety of

goverrmient protection for individuals attempting to return to their homes.

' These armed conflicts took place or are currently going on in Sumgait and Baku

(Azerbaijan) in 1988 and 1990, respectively; Nagorno-Karabakh and provinces of Azerbaijan,

from 1 989 to the present; Farghona region in Uzbekistan ( 1 989); Osh region (Kyrgyzstan) in

1990; South Ossetia (Georgia) in 1990-92; Moldova (1992-93); Tajikistan (1992 to the present);

North Ossetia (Russian Federation) in 1992; Abkhazia (Georgia) in 1992-94; and Chechnya

(Russian Federation), from 1 994 to the present.

1
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As a human rights organization, we have limited our work on migration issues in the CIS

to investigating violations against only those groups that are protected under international law,

namely refijgees and internally displaced persons. Therefore, I will not comment today about

individuals who have been forced to migrate because of economic hardship -- so-called

"economic migrants."

Based on field investigations in Armenia, Azerbaijan, Georgia, the Russian Federation,

and Tajikistan, we find some overarching problems for refiigees and internally displaced persons

which we wish to bring to the attention of the Subcommittee. The overwhelming conclusion is

that there is an enormous gap between perceptions of refugees and internally displaced persons

under international law and how they are perceived in the CIS: They should be protected; in the

CIS, all too often, they are equated with criminals, and thus must be "punished." The clear

undercurrent in refiigee-related problems in the CIS is discrimination on the basis of ethnicity or

regional origin. Ethnic Armenians have "cleansed" the Nagorno-Karabakh enclave of all ethnic

Azeris; Abkhazian authorities, with Russian backing, have forced almost all ethnic Georgians

from Abkhazia; Chechens are deported fi-om points of refuge in southern Russia. Ethnic

discrimination is also at the heart of asylum-claim procedures. In Russia, in particular, many

asylum-seekers are turned away from immigration offices without even being allowed to fill in a

claim form because people of color are told they "don't have a chance" of receiving permission

to settle in Russia.

Some of the problems are humanitarian. Antipersonnel land mines in civilian areas in

Moldova, Abkhazia (Georgia), Chechnya and elsewhere, make safe repatriation there impossible.

In addition, as we all know from the news coverage of the barbarities committed in Chechnya,

Russian soldiers are responsible for deliberately targeting fleeing refugees. Human Rights

Watch has documented that Russian helicopters have circled over groups of women and children

in flight, returning again and again to strafe them until they all fall, even though the gunmen can

see plainly they are civilians.

Some of the problems are legal. Only four of the CIS countries have ratified the UN
Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees and in general legal protections for these people

are, at best, in flux and, at worst, not enforced. Even ratification, however, does not erase the

reality that CIS governments are clearly far from being able to live up to these commitments.

Perhaps the most troubling problems are the instances of overt hostility toward or attacks

on refugees and internally displaced persons by host governments— the very governments that

should be offering them protection. The Russian Federation, for example, is notorious for

practicing refoulement. It has deported scores of new arrivals at international airports almost as

soon as they get off the plane, without question of access to an asylum review process; the

government of Uzbekistan has likewise deported Afghan refugees without allowing them to file

an asylum claim, despite the fact that they return to a country still in the grips of a devastating

civil war.
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The Russian government also uses the byzantine and flagrantly illegal residence permit

ipropiska) system as a weapon to impede "undesirable" newcomers from settling. Individuals

found in violation are subject to heavy fines— in some regions as much as 500 times the

minimum monthly wage— beatings, and deportation. The Russian authorities have also

resorted to a terrorizing and brutal police crackdown in Moscow and other major reception

centers against people of color, many ofwhom are reftigees and asylimi-seekers. (In the famous

words of Russian human rights activist Sergei Kovalev, "It's easier to catch blacks than to catch

criminals.") According to scores of testimonies collected by our organization, Moscow police

conduct regular "residence sweeps" in refugee hotels and dormitories, and in marketplaces,

where many reftigees and asylum-seekers gather. The police catch individuals found without

residence permits— the permits, remember, are themselves illegal— beat them with clubs, herd

them into waiting buses, and gas or shock them with electric cattle prods. Then they shake them

down for whatever money they have in their pockets and release them without charges. This is

repeated, to varying degrees of intensity, on a regular basis. As individuals without legal status,

the victims have no reasonable legal recourse: the abuser and the source of primary legal remedy

are one and the same. Without legal recourse, many keep themselves under de facto house arrest,

and others ultimately leave Moscow— clearly the unspoken goal of the campaign.

Conclusion

The failure of peace negotiations or political agreements to make safe repatriation

possible, and lack of real legal protections accorded to reftigees and asylum-seekers, have created

a fluid and uncertain situation for the region's displaced. Current prospects for fiill and safe

repatriation are bleak.

Affected CIS govenunents are visibly cooling on guidance from the international

community because they have realized that fiinding is not forthcoming. Likewise, the

international community is cooling on its role on the CIS migration issues because it wants to

send the message that responsibility for providing adequate protection to reftigees and asylum-

seekers rests on the shoulders of the CIS countries themselves and that they prefer that reftigees

stay within CIS boundaries.

In the middle of this tug-of-war, the United States, which has supported efforts such as

the CIS Migration conference, set to take place in Geneva later this month, should use its

influence to speed a badly needed reform process in the CIS. We call on the U.S. government to

take the lead in forcefully condemning the violations of the laws of war that have caused so

much population displacement and prevented so many from returning for fear of discrimination

and violent retribution. We encourage you in particular to speak out against the ethnic or

regional hostility that fuel these violations. The U.S. should closely monitor the compliance of

the affected CIS countries with their obligations imder human rights and humanitarian law to

protect reftigees and internally displaced persons, and should use compliance with such

obligations as a condition for extending non-humanitarian assistance to violator countries.

Finally, on a most basic level, the U.S. can play a powerfiil positive role by supporting efforts to

clear land mines from areas in the CIS from which populations have been forced to flee and to

administer victim assistance programs.

Thank you for your attention.
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A State-sponsored Policy

In recent years, the Government of the Russian Federation has shown some sensitivity to

increases in ethnic hostilities and has taken steps to combat this dangerous trend For example, in

March 1995, President Yeltsin issued a Decree "On Measure to Ensure Coordinated Activities of

State Power Bodies in Fighting Fascism and Other Forms of Political Extremism in the Russian

Federation," part of which targets ethnic and racial intolerance At the same time, however, the

federal government and some major municipal authorities, such as the City of Moscow, have

adopted legislation that has formed the basis for the Moscow police's racially motivated attacks

Part of the Russian government's much needed and laudable efforts to stem the dramatic crime

wave in the Russian Federation, these laws legislate restrictions or suspension of fiindamental civil

liberties — such as the right to freedom of movement, to protection against arbitrary searches,

and the right of a detainee to be informed promptly of charges against him — or are all too often

misused by local law enforcement agents to justify racist or corrupt acts

Such abuse reflects the growing xenophobic mood in Russia today Dark-skinned people

are commonly thrown together indiscriminately in media propaganda, the public consciousness,

and, most alarmingly, in some legislative acts, into the hated category of "people of Caucasian

nationality," or people fi'om the Caucasus Mountains on Russia's southern border,' whom many

equate with bandits and drug and arms dealers (In addition, many non-Slavs, including refugees,

asylum-seekers and migrants, are resented for "taking up" coveted jobs and housing that

otherwise, it is believed, would go to ethnic Russians ) A 1994 survey revealed that between

30/34 percent of ethnic Russians are "distrustful" of Azerbaijani s, Armenians and Chechens; the

only ethnic group less trusted was the Gypsies (36 3 percent) Vladimir V Vershkov, spokesman

for the Moscow city militia, stated the prejudice concisely: "The reasons for stopping

[Caucasians] in the streets and askmg for their documents is more than obvious ~ this is a

category of people that is more prone to crimes than anyone else "' Sergei A Kovalev, chairman

of the Presidential Human Rights Committee, noted sardonically of the enforcement of anti-crime

measures, "It's easier to catch blacks than to catch criminals'"*

The Human Rights Watch/Helsinki investigation has revealed that state-sponsored

attacks against non-Slavs are not merely a rash of spontaneous abuse by individual law

' Typical IS the decision "On Temporary Migration Control on the Temtory of Kostroma Region of Citizens of the

Caucasian Republics Which are Part of the Russian Federation, and the Caucasian States," of July 26, 1 995 The decision

stipulates that individuals from these regions submit to mandatory registration with local authonties and fines for bemg

present in Kostroma region. See, for example, Mikhail Ovcharo\ , "(irazhdane 'kavkazskoi natsional'nosti' mogut byt'

vydvoreny iz Kostroma v 24 chasa," (Citizens of Caucasian nationality can be expelled from Kostroma withm 24 hours),

IzvesUa (Moscow), August 10, 1994, p 13

^As one Caucasian woman put it, "They say we are lazy, that we steal, that we are parasites on the backs of

Moscow For forty-five years 1 slaved for this country and now, because 1 am from the Caucasus, I'm treated like a human

being of the lowest sort." Sonm Efron, "In Russia, Fertile Soil for Racism," The Los Angeles Times, Apnl 8. 1 995, p 1

"Lecture, Apnl 26, 1995, New York Bar Association, New York City.
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enforcement officials but the direct result of government policy. President Yeltsin, Prime Minister

Viktor Chernomyrdin and Moscow Mayor Yuri Luzhkov are responsible for adopting the

legislation that forms the basis for most of the anti-"black" campaign Much of the legislation is in

direct violation of human rights protections — notably the right to freedom of movement —
enshrined in Russia's international obligations and in federal law, such as Article 34 of the Russian

Constitution, the law "On the Rights of Citizens of the Russian Federation to freedom of

movement and choice of place of arrival and residence in the boundaries of the Russian

Federation" of 1 993

The fact that such abuse escalates during times of domestic crisis further lays bare the

political motivations behind the crackdown In October and November 1993, for example, when
the power struggle between President Yeltsin and members of Parliament broke out in open

fighting, Moscow authorities detained some 14,000 people and deported some 9,000 others,

almost all dark-skinned people, from the capital, citing the need to fight criminality during that

volatile period ' When armed conflict broke out between the Russian central government and the

breakaway Chechen Republic, in the North Caucasus, in December 1994, detention and

harassment of ethnic Chechens in Moscow became more frequent and more brutal.' Mayor

Luzhkov recently stated that he would consider repealing the obligatory registration of Chechens

as foreigners and recognize ethnic Chechens as "Russians" only once Chechen officials had signed

a peace accord with Russia to end the war in Chechnya.' As one Muscovite put it, "The real

Chechen war is being fought in Moscow "* Racist police attacks, including house raids and round-

ups at marketplaces, also escalated on the eve of the Victory in Europe Day celebrations on May
9, 1995, when Moscow hosted the commemoration;' and in the wake of the Chechen hostage-

taking in Budennovsk, southern Russia, in June of this year
'°

Tor example, in October 1993 GAI issued an internal regulation which reads, in part: "Upon discovering persons

of Caucasian nationality who are driving auto vehicles. . and who are in Moscow without a residency permit or other

documents authorizing their presence in the city ofMoscow., [they] are to have tlieircars impounded and kept "under guard

at the station until a special order is issued by the chief of GAI headquarters" and they themselves are to be sent to sorting

points created in administrative districts (pohce departments/stations). "Document Shows Police Are Targeting Minorities,"

The Moscow Times, October 15, 1993, p. 3.

' A young Armenian man who reports being stopped oflen by the police and GAI told a Human Rights

Watch/Helsinki representative; "War is going on in Chechnya, a lot of people are dymg there Those among [combatants]

who are militia officers come back bitter They don't care who you are: Armeman, Chechen or [whatever] He is just a

'person of Caucasian nationality '
It all starts boiling up in him, seeing us, and he looks for an excuse to fmd fault with

something" Interview with Vitalii Khachaturyan, May 28, 1995

'/TM^-r/^SS (Moscow), August 2, 1995; reported m OMRI Daily Digest, No. 151, Part I, August 4, 1995.

' Olivia Ward, "Hostage-Taking Rattles Russia's Admimstration," Toronto Star, ixme 21 , 1995, p. A15.

' See, for example, "Eshche bolee uzhestochen ponadok prebyvaniia v Moskve kavkaztsev," Moskovskie novosti

(Moscow), May 1, 1995

'°
See, for example, Viktor Sokirko, "Will New Caucasian War Begin in Old Moscow Metro?" Komsomol 'skaia

pravda (Moscow), June 20, 1 995, p. 1 , and "Troops Help Police to Fight Crime in Moscow," Associated Press (Moscow),

June 20, 1995.
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Also indicative of government approval of the policy is the failure of its leaders to

condemn this brutal and discriminatory campaign On the contrary, Mayor Luzhkov has stated

publicly that he does not intend to implement the federal law "On the Right of Citizens of the

Russian Federation to the Freedom of Movement, Choice of Place to Stay and Place of Residence

in the Confines of the Russian Federation," because he believes that the "crisis" situation in

Moscow justifies overriding the Constitution " In addition, the Mayor and the Ministry of

Internal Affairs have formally urged Muscovites to call the police to turn in anyone they know to

be living in Moscow without a residence permit Recently, Mayor Luzhkov said of the residence

registration system: "The regime works, brings results, and we are satisfied with what we have

done The regime will be in effect until such time as the city solves the problem of criminality

connected with the activities of 'guest performers' (gastrolery) "^^ On May 24, 1995, President

Yeltsin said of Moscow Mayor Luzhkov, "I do not know a better mayor in Russia "'' Muscovites

largely concur: they gave Mayor Luzhkov an 82 percent approval rating in March of 1995 '* In

part as a result of this government attitude, Moscow security services enjoys a fi"eer hand under

law than in almost any other place in the Russian Federation, and Moscow has become home to a

high proportion of state-sponsored racial abuse

Prior to publication of this report, Human Rights Watch/Helsinki sent summaries of its

findings to the Ministry of Internal Affairs, the Office of the Procurator General and the Office of

the Mayor of Moscow to give them the opportunity to respond to the allegations of abuse As of

this writing, only the Ministry of Internal Affairs (MVD) has responded, but neither confirmed nor

denied the violations outlined in this report '^ Verbal assurances from representatives of the

Mayor's office that a meeting would take place to discuss the findings of this investigation prior

to publication of this report have not materialized.

Moscow Russian Television Network, "Vesti" newscast, August 26, 1993; cited in Foreign Broadcast

Information Service (Washington, DC), FBIS-SOV-93-165, August 27, 1993, p 29

Aleksei Kalmykov, "Mer stoit na svoem" (The Mayor Stands His Ground). Nezavisimaia gazeta (Moscow),

December 9. 1993, p 2

"Interfax, May 25, 1995, reported in OMR] Daily Digest, No 102, Part I, May 26, 1995.

Survey conducted by VTsIOM, March 11-12, 1995 died m Nezavisimaia gazeta, March 14, 1995. p 1

Human Rights Watch/Helsinki communicated a summary of its findings to the MVD in a letter of Jime 30, 1995.

In letters of July 11 and August 8, 1995, V.P. Vorozhtsov. head of the Center for Social Relations of the Ministr)' of Internal

Afi'airs. referred the organization to several documents which reflect the Mmistn 's evaluation of its work m 1 994 and the

condiUon of cnminality for 1994 and 1995, confirmed that violations of residence requirements are subject to fmes and to

particular punishment in Moscow and elsewhere, and that the Russian penitentiary system does not keep records of the ethnic

background of convicts, and requested a copy of the organization's reports on "the situation of urunigrants and human rights

compliance in western Europe and the U.S."
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